# "Verraten und Verkauft": The Contested Politics of Germany's Treuhandanstalt

Isabel von Stauffenberg Undergraduate Senior Thesis Department of History Columbia University 11<sup>th</sup> March, 2021

Seminar Advisor: Professor Samuel Roberts Second Reader: Professor Adam Tooze Word count: 16,726 words

# Contents

| Acknowledgements   | 3  |
|--|----|
| Abstract / Thesis Statement  | 4  |
| Introduction   | 5  |
| Chapter One: The Foundations of the Treuhand Flashpoint                              | 17 |
| Chapter Two: Transition from Actor to Memory and the Entrenchment of the Politicised |    |
| Treuhand   | 34 |
| Chapter Three: And Now? The Treuhand in Modern-Day Germany                           | 52 |
| Conclusion   | 66 |
| Appendix: German Governmental Structure and Political Parties                        | 70 |
| Bibliography   | 72 |
| Primary Sources  | 72 |
| Secondary Sources  | 77 |

### Acknowledgements

This thesis would not have been possible without everything that I have learned over the last four years from incredible Columbia professors. I am forever indebted to the Columbia History department and to a slew of professors who have provided their wisdom and guidance over the years. In particular, this thesis would not be what it is today without Professor Adam Tooze, my second reader. Professor Tooze fielded questions big and small, took time on his weekends and spring breaks to discuss ideas with me, and pushed my work forward immeasurably. Our conversations about German history, remembrance culture and contemporary issues will forever inform how I think about those topics.

I must also thank Professor Samuel Roberts for his guidance throughout the past two semesters. Without Professor Roberts' guidance on structure, form and the thesis-writing process, this work would have been immensely more difficult to write.

Above all else, however, I must thank my family for their support. To my mother and father: thank you for instilling in me a love for reading and writing that I will carry for the rest of my life, and for being tireless champions of me throughout this process (and indeed, throughout my time at Columbia). I am so lucky and grateful that you will always be there for me – even if I call you in the middle of the night to read ninety-page-long drafts(!). To Lulu, Faldi and Klara: thank you for challenging me, for your fierce wit and for your fiery love. And finally, to my grandparents: none of this would be possible without you. Danke, Omi und Obi, für alles.

**Abstract / Thesis Statement** 

My thesis traces the legacy of the Treuhandanstalt, the government agency that privatised

East German assets in the 1990s during the reunification process. I argue the Treuhand

became – and remains – a flashpoint for East German hardships and wrongdoings during

unification: a symbol that has become a politicised reminder of East-West differences that

persist to this very day. A diachronic analysis of the Treuhand – tracing its emergence and

actions, its period of scandalisation in the mid-1990s and its coverage in the present day –

shows that far from being forgotten, the Treuhand plays a role in maintaining East-West

divides in Germany to this day.

**Note**: All translations, unless otherwise noted, are my own.

#### **Introduction**

When Helmut Kohl arrived in Halle on the 10<sup>th</sup> of May 1991, he was greeted with a flurry of flying food. Eggs landed squarely on Kohl's suit and face, launched at him by protestors gathered near his car. Yet instead of taking cover, Kohl – with yolk smeared on his jacket and his glasses – charged at the crowd in a fit of rage. A remarkable scene ensued: to the surprise of his security team, the respected politician and the acclaimed 'father' of reunification attempted to physically confront three dozen or so protestors. Only his bodyguards and a barrier prevented the chancellor of the newly united Germany, the country's most important stateman, from engaging in a fistfight with the local youths of Halle, a small town in Germany's Southeast region of Saxony-Anhalt.

While this scene is surprising – and, perhaps, quite entertaining – in itself, it is even more shocking when one considers the broader context of German reunification. Less than a year earlier, in March 1990, Saxony-Anhalt had voted overwhelmingly for Kohl's party, the Christian Democratic Union (CDU) – and thereby German reunification – in the state's first free election. Six months later, Germany had been reunited. Kohl was hailed a hero – the man who brought Germany together and who would ensure prosperity in both East and West Germany.

Yet less than a year after this victory, attitudes in Eastern Germany had soured greatly. From late 1990 to mid-1991, animosity towards the West and Kohl had grown immensely – to the point where the once-adored chancellor was being pelted with leftovers from breakfast. Thus, "for many political observers, Halle's egg-throwing marked a turning point in the relationship between Helmut Kohl and the East Germans."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> "Der Eierwurf gilt als Wendepunkt im Verhältnis vieler Ostdeutscher zu Kohl." Holger Dambeck, 'In Leipzig Gefeiert, in Halle Beeiert', *SPIEGEL*, 19 June 2017.

Kohl's egging did indeed mark a turning point in East-West relations. Only a year after the euphoria of German reunification, a regional rift had emerged – a rift that has never fully seemed to heal. Thirty years after reunification, it seems as though West and East Germany are still divided in many ways, particularly when it comes to political identities: many *Ossis* (Easterners) align themselves more to the identity of *Ossi* than German, and vote for 'Eastern' parties as a result. The question then emerges: what exactly was it that caused such a stark and prolonged divide so soon after reunification?

In the years post-unification, an antagonistic discourse over the causes of this divide developed. This discourse has become increasingly politicised throughout the years by Bundestag<sup>2</sup> parties, which have utilised identarian politics in attempts to win regional votes. While such a discourse has many points of animosity, there is one subject that recurs in many of these discussions: the government institution called the 'Treuhandanstalt.' In order to explain the emergence and exacerbation of these rifts and divisions to this very day, we thus must understand the role of the Treuhandanstalt in post-reunification Germany, and its continued relevance in contemporary Germany.

The Treuhandanstalt (or "trust agency") operated from 1990-1994 as a branch of the federal government. Entrusted with privatising state-owned companies from the former GDR, the Treuhandanstalt had an enormous task: at the time, it was the biggest holding company in the world, with approximately eight thousand companies under its umbrella. The privatisation of Eastern industry through the sale of these companies came with mass unemployment, destruction of industry, regional depopulation and a lack of East German ownership — especially in regions with large industrial complexes, such as Saxony-Anhalt. The Treuhand

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The Bundestag is Germany's Federal Government. For a basic overview of Germany's political system and of political parties that operate within this system, please see Appendix: German Governmental Structure and Political Parties

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Throughout this thesis, I will be referring to the Treuhandanstalt either using its full name or as the 'Treuhand'. In German, 'Anstalt' means 'agency' while Treuhand means 'trust'. The two names are used interchangeably in German – which is reflected in many of the sources that I use.

thus quickly became "the most hated institution in Germany" – labelled "Job Killer Number One" – so much so that in April 1991, a terrorist militant group assassinated its chief executive, Detlev Rohwedder.

While most Germans were generally in favour of unification, the sweeping changes that privatisation caused by way of the Treuhand led many East Germans to feel aggrieved towards unification. Graffiti was plastered on Eastern walls that read "Verraten und Verkauft" – "betrayed and sold out." There is no one consensus on the character of Eastern aggrievances: some Easterners felt as though the wealth of the GDR was appropriated; others felt as though their cultural values were upended; others yet felt as though the former GDR was colonised by the West. Anger towards the Treuhand, while sharp, has no general foundation; many Easterners felt acrimony towards the institution for a plethora of reasons. As such, the Treuhand was (and is, to this day) often utilised as a 'catch-all' symbol within German politics to represent wrongdoings of the unification era. This makes a diachronic analysis of reactions towards – and portrayals of – the institution significant, as they often reveal political undercurrents and other intimations. The aim of this thesis is to trace these reactions and undercurrents, analysing short-term and long-term discourses over the Treuhand and collective East German memorial practices. Today, Eastern resentments still resonate; now more than ever, in East Germany the Treuhandanstalt symbolises the political failures and missteps of the re-unification process. This thesis therefore asks: to what extent did the Treuhand cause and maintain divides between East-West Germany?

A continued – and indeed, recently re-invigorated – animosity towards the institution suggests that the Treuhand and its actions are a salient flashpoint representing divides

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Ramesh Jaura, 'Germany-Economy: Crucial Privatization Agency Gets Mixed Reaction', *Interpress Service*, 5 January 1995, LEXIS, World Library, Allwld File.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>Stephen Kinzer, 'Facing Down Protests, Eastern Germany Goes Private (Published 1991)', *The New York Times*, 3 November 1991, sec. Business, https://www.nytimes.com/1991/11/03/business/facing-down-protests-eastern-germany-goes-private.html.

between the two regions. Yet whether this flashpoint is truly symptomatic of a general East-West identarian divide within the German population or whether the Treuhand divide runs along *political* axes more than it does regional ones is a difficult question to disentangle – especially when it comes to contemporary Treuhand memory. Indeed, while Treuhand discourse is firmly anchored within an East-West framework, since the role of the Treuhand was to bring East Germany into the folds of the West, there is a strong political undercurrent that is apparent throughout Treuhand history. While an oppositional political culture seems to have established the Treuhand as a firm symbol of Eastern grievances and as a core part of an Eastern, anti-West identity, a more mainstream political culture deems the Treuhand as necessary: an institution with which to right the wrongs of state socialism. The question follows: to what extent does the 'trauma' of the Treuhand represent an *actual* resentment and divide on the part of Easterners, and to what extent is this resentment exaggerated by political parties?

In order to foreground the deep regional and political divides between East and West Germany in which Treuhand history is situated, it will first be useful to provide a brief overview of contemporary German political history through which to understand these tensions. Until 1989, forty years of authoritarian rule had dramatically shaped the lives of Easterners. Free elections, freedom of movement and opposition towards the government had been forbidden; under the USSR's command, East Germany had one dominant ruling party, the SED. In West Germany, elections were free, with the political system dominated by three parties (CDU/CSU, SPD and FDP<sup>6</sup>). Thus, during the process of unification an entirely new electorate was absorbed into greater Germany. Citizens of the former GDR, "who were used to a paternalistic socialist system in which the state took on the role of provider of far-

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> A detailed overview of political parties, their leanings and their foundations is found in Appendix: German Governmental Structure and Political Parties.

reaching welfare programmes for all its citizens,"<sup>7</sup> were (and remain) more likely to vote for parties that are "strongly anchored"<sup>8</sup> within Eastern Germany – parties such as 'Die Linke,' the descendant of the GDR's SED, and more recently founded, right-wing 'Alternative für Deutschland' (AfD). While these parties have never gained majorities, they provide the basis of an oppositional political culture that seems to largely lie upon a foundation of Eastern identity.

Such context is important because it dictates the political axes with which to evaluate Treuhand memory. The Treuhand, as a government entity, espoused political critique and adulation – a trend that continues to this very day, with its staunchest critiques coming from politically affiliated actors. As such, Treuhand history takes on a new dynamic; in order to truly understand whether East-West divides are general, or revolve around a political locus, we must parse out the differences between real Eastern memories and resentments, and those which German political parties exacerbate in order to strengthen their bases of support.

The problem of disentangling these two concepts presented itself strongly while researching for this thesis. The historical literature on the Treuhand is rich, yet it provides an interesting challenge: almost all of the sources that cover the Treuhand have a clear political impetus behind them. As such, the two distinct fields of Treuhand historiography reveal strong political leanings. The first debates whether the actions of the Treuhand should be seen as successful. This area focuses on the actual process of privatisation itself from 1990-1994; the institution's sales, actions and the economic output that resulted. Proponents of the viewpoint that the Treuhand was mostly successful argue that the Treuhand faced an "impossible challenge," analysing data to argue that "the vast majority of privatisations" were

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Amir Abedi, 'We Are Not in Bonn Anymore: The Impact of German Unification on Party Systems at the Federal and Land Levels', *German Politics* 26, no. 4 (2017): 470.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Abedi, 472.

completed "relatively smoothly in just a few years." The most seminal collection of these perspectives is 'Treuhandanstalt: Daring to do the Impossible' (1993), in which a variety of contemporary historians, economists and lawyers rated the work of the Treuhand positively. This collection, which "set a dominant tone in contemporary scientific debates on the Treuhandanstalt [...] through descriptive, preferably economic, detailed analyses," sought to "differentiate and ultimately defended the Treuhand." As a result, economic analyses that followed this initial collection usually draw similar conclusions; that, given the conditions, the Treuhand did the best that it could. Yet even such 'objective' analyses have a political impetus behind them. In fact, the collection 'Treuhandanstalt: Dare to do the Impossible' was sponsored by the Treuhand *itself* in a 1992-3 'Treuhandanstalt research project,' which "handpicked" and funded a research group (largely made up of West German conservative historians). It might come as no surprise, then, that the Treuhand was evaluated as a success.

Yet opposition to the viewpoint that the Treuhand was successful is also far from objective. This narrative suggests that "privatisation is not just an economic event. It is also inextricably connected with the fate of millions of employees." Proponents of this view, such as Rösler, argue that the Treuhand's actions had significance far beyond its financial consequences. A large number of reviews of the Treuhand's missteps – most notably bringing to light scandals and fiduciary crimes – have been published over the past thirty

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Wolfram Fischer, Herbert Hax, and Hans K. Schneider, eds., *Treuhandanstalt: Das Unmögliche Wagen: Forschungsberichte* (Berlin: Akademie Verlag, 1993), 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Fischer, Hax, and Schneider, 1.

<sup>11&</sup>quot;Demnach setzte gerade dieses wissenschaftliche Großforschungsprojekt, das zudem eine ganze Reihe von weiteren akademischen Qualifikationsarbeiten nach sich zog, einen dominanten Grundton in den zeitgenössischen wissenschaftlichen Auseinandersetzungen zur Treuhandanstalt, indem es die hochumstrittene Debatte durch deskriptive, bevorzugt ökonomische Detailanalysen zu differenzieren suchte und letztlich die Treuhand gegen die übermäßig scharfe öffentliche und politische Kritik verteidigt." Constantin Goschler and Marcus Böick, 'Studie zur Wahrnehmung und Bewertung der Arbeit der Treuhandanstalt im Auftrag des Bundesministeriums für Wirtschaft und Energie', pdf, 2017, 29, https://doi.org/10.13154/RUB.103.92.
12 Goschler and Böick, 'Studie zur Wahrnehmung und Bewertung der Arbeit der Treuhandanstalt im Auftrag des Bundesministeriums für Wirtschaft und Energie'. Constantin Goschler and Marcus Böick, 'Wahrnehmung

Und Bewertung Der Arbeit Der Treuhandanstalt', *Bundesministeriums Für Wirtschaft Und Energie*, 2017. 
<sup>13</sup> Jorg Roesler, 'Privatisation in Eastern Germany. Experience with the Treuhand', *Europe-Asia Studies* 46, no. 3 (1994): 505–17.

years that contribute to this narrative. Among these are works by Heinz Suhr (1991) <sup>14</sup>, Dirk Laabs (2012) <sup>15</sup> and Otto Köhler (2011). <sup>16</sup> Yet importantly, many of these authors are affiliated in some way with political oppositional parties; Rösler is a member of the historical commission of Die Linke; Suhr was the press spokesman for the Green party; Laabs regularly speaks at events for Die Linke; the list continues.

Finally, there is a school of thought that deems that the Treuhand cannot be measured as a success or failure due to the exceptional nature of the institution. Such analysis is generally less politically charged; political scientists such as Czada argue that the Treuhand's intersection between economics and politics places the organisation outside 'normal' modes of democratic governance,<sup>17</sup> and thus that we have no framework with which to deem the institution's actions as a success or a failure.

The other interpretive camp focuses on the socio-cultural history of the Treuhand: detailing remembrance culture and the impact that the Treuhand had on Eastern lives, memories and politics. My own research is placed within this area. My aim is not to judge the Treuhand as a success or a failure, but instead to showcase and understand the effects of the institution upon German culture. In this camp, too, discourse is framed by political and regional undercurrents. One viewpoint calls for the historicization of the subject, arguing for an in-depth analysis of the *historical* impact of the Treuhand on German society and culture. Historians Kleßmann, Jarausch and Ritter take this view – notably, all Western Germans. Eastern German historians and politicians, on the other hand, argue that the Treuhand must not be historicised completely, but rather that the Treuhand plays an important role in Eastern memories which shape German identities and politics. There has been an emerging research

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>Heinz Suhr, Der Treuhandskandal: Wie Ostdeutschland Geschlachtet Wurde (Eichborn, 1991).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Laabs, Dirk. *Der deutsche Goldrausch: Die wahre Geschichte der Treuhand*. Originalausgabe edition. Pantheon Verlag, 2012.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Otto Köhler, *Die große Enteignung: Wie die Treuhand eine Volkswirtschaft liquidierte*, 1st edition (Berlin: Das Neue Berlin, 2011).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Roland Czada, 'Das Erbe Der Treuhandanstalt', in *Einheit-Eigentum-Effizienz* (Springer, 2012), 125–46.

boom in this area in the past few years, especially after the 2017 electoral success of right-wing populism and AfD. Boick notes that a "nearly ineradicable 'zombie' of East German remembrance culture is rising again from its grave;" Schönian (2020) notes that animosity towards the Treuhand is a key part of Eastern identity; and Kopping (2018) argues that the Treuhand itself might be the main factor in understanding the successes of Eastern populism. <sup>20</sup>

Further yet, to some Easterners the Treuhand represents a neo-colonial extension of the West. To such commentators, German unification was less of a union, and more of an 'Anschluss' – a complete subjugation of the East. The Treuhand, thus, is seen as a form of "would-be colonial subjection of East Germans to superior Western standards, rules, and bosses in a cultural sense." Key proponents of this viewpoint are Dümcke and Vielmar (1995), Liedtke (1993) and van der Vat (1991).<sup>22</sup>

In-depth research into the subject of the Treuhand therefore makes it apparent that there is no 'objective' account of the Treuhand and its memory. The same could be said with all history, perhaps – yet what makes Treuhand history so salient and reflective of political dynamics is its novelty, and the fact that all Germans writing about the Treuhand had some sort of personal experience with the institution. Indeed, the mere point that (generally speaking) Western historians downplay the Treuhand's effects, while Eastern historians extoll the severe consequences of the Treuhand, speaks volumes: while the Treuhand seems

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Marcus Böick, 'In from the Socialist "Cold," but Burned by the Capitalist "Heat"? The Dynamics of Political Revolution and Economic Transformation in Eastern Germany after 1990', *Sustainability: Science, Practice and Policy* 16, no. 1 (10 December 2020): 144, https://doi.org/10.1080/15487733.2020.1792619.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup>Valerie Schönian, Ostbewusstsein: Warum Nachwendekinder für den Osten streiten und was das für die Deutsche Einheit bedeutet (Piper ebooks, 2020).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup>Petra Köpping, *Integriert doch erst mal uns!*: Eine Streitschrift für den Osten (Ch. Links Verlag, 2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Böick, 'In from the Socialist "Cold," but Burned by the Capitalist "Heat"?', 144.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Wolfgang Dümcke and Fritz Villmar, *Kolonialisierung der DDR: Kritische Analysen und Alternativen des Einigungsprozesses*, 3. Aufl edition (Münster: Agenda, 1996); Rüdiger [Hrsg ] Liedtke, *Die Treuhand und die zweite Enteignung der Ostdeutschen* (München: München, Ed. Spangenberg, 1993, 1993); Dan Van Der Vat, *Freedom Was Never Like This* (Hodder & Stoughton Ltd, 1764).

to "play a key role in the historical memory of the East Germans," <sup>23</sup> this trend is not reciprocated in West Germany.

My research traces not only the history of the Treuhand – which I will place within three distinct epochs – but the development of these political undercurrents throughout the years. By tracing the basic fabric pattern of social controversy over the Treuhand throughout the past thirty years, I show that the history of the Treuhand reveals to us not only potential East-West divides within the German population, but also the strong oppositional political culture that Germany has developed. By understanding Treuhand history – examining *who* is providing the Treuhand discourse as well as *what* Treuhand discourse entails – we begin to better understand the East-West divides that continue in modern-day German culture and politics.

In order to understand such history, this thesis draws upon a variety of sources. It is important to note that, just as the historiography of the Treuhand is underpinned by politics, so too are many of the primary archives that I use. This fact does not undermine their veracity – rather, it underscores the extremely political nature of the Treuhand's emergence and memory. In order to frame the Treuhand discourse, and to provide insight into the political atmosphere under which the institution was contrived, I relied mainly upon government documents from extensive digital parliamentary archives, both from the Bundestag and from the state of Saxony-Anhalt, which detail parliamentary plenary minutes and debates from 1990 onwards. Such documents provide useful framing for key decisions made during the 1990s and up to this very day. Primarily, however, the sources for this thesis are made up of newspaper articles, oral histories and surveys. Newspaper archives – including (but not limited to) *Der Spiegel, Mitteldeutscher Rundfunk, Neues Deutschland, Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung* and *TAZ* – are found in online archives, and articles used extend from

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup>Böick, 'In from the Socialist "Cold," but Burned by the Capitalist "Heat"?', 144.

1990 up to the present day. Yet all of these newspapers, by nature of the regional divide, lean in some way towards either an Eastern or Western identity; TAZ and Frankfurter Allgemeine, for example, are Western newspapers, while Mitteldeutscher Rundfunk and Neues Deutschland are distinctly Eastern. Similarly, the surveys and oral histories used – the Rosa-Luxemburg Stiftung's Treuhand Remembrance 2019 interviews, and a multiplicity of studies from the Allensbach institute, the University of Bochum, and the IFD-Institut – are in some way shaped by politics, some more so than others. Rosa-Luxemburg Stiftung, for example, is a policy institute run by 'Die Linke'; it is this archive that provides the most allencompassing Eastern accounts of the Treuhand that it is possible to find. It seems that those who are keeping the memory of the Treuhand alive through archives have a distinct political motivation; and, as such, it is difficult to fully grasp the general population's true perceptions of the Treuhand and the effect of its memory on the population other than through nationwide polls. Thus, while the material that these surveys and archives contain are no doubt invaluable, the motivations behind the collection of data – and the potentially selective nature of such data – must be taken into account. This provides a problem when it comes to the objectivity of the Treuhand argument. To what extent do these archives truly provide a general picture of German opinion, and to what extent have these histories been conditioned by those who intend to instrumentalise East German memory?

My aim is thus to use these texts to trace the coverage of the Treuhand, but to also point out the difficulty of the representation of the Treuhand. Ultimately, while the Treuhand's actions themselves initially contributed to a large divide between East and West Germans, in recent years the memory of the Treuhand has been wielded as a tool by opposition parties in order to remind the East German electorate of their specific Eastern identity. It is this recent political instrumentalization which continues to separate Easterners

and Westerners – and which we must understand if we are to understand the East-West tensions and antagonisms to this day.

Thus, I have divided the history of the Treuhand in three distinct eras. Chapter One, "The Foundations of the Treuhand Flashpoint," examines the creation of the Treuhand and its working years, particularly 1990-1992. This chapter argues that soon after reunification, the work of the Treuhand served to split Easterners and Westerners by engendering resentment from the East German population. In these early years, the Treuhand flashpoint was truly public; anger towards the institution came from all areas of the population.

Chapter Two, "Transition from Actor to Memory and the Entrenchment of the Politicised Treuhand," argues that this divide became embedded in East German political memory even after the Treuhand shut its doors in 1994. This chapter traces the emergence of the memorial culture regarding the Treuhand from 1992-2000, and the politicisation of the subject once the institution had shut down. I suggest that the high hopes that East Germany had for democracy, and the proliferation of scandal that surrounded the agency in the 1990s, were instrumentalised by oppositional parties to permanently etch the memory of the Treuhand as an extremely negative force in the East Germany.

Finally, Chapter Three, "And Now? The Treuhand in Modern-Day Germany," examines how, to this very day, the Treuhand's memory lives on – particularly when it comes to East German politics. As a renewed East-West political divide is re-emerging in contemporary Germany, so too is the memory of the Treuhand, exacerbated particularly by recent German political crises which have been used to draw parallels to the Treuhand's memory. Far from the Treuhand being an institution that held importance in the 1990s, the agency's politicisation by oppositional parties means that thirty years on, the Treuhand has remained a relevant subject within Eastern politics.

Overall, my analysis will show that if we are to comprehend the tensions and challenges facing contemporary Germany, we must begin by understanding the historical implications that the Treuhand has on East-West relations. Such strains – whether exaggerated in political spheres or not – undoubtedly have implications and effects on the modern-day German polity by reminding Easterners of reunification-era aggrievances and perceived Western wrongdoing. Thus, the history of the Treuhand provides us with a useful basis with which to understand intra-German conflict, discord and alienation to this very day.



Figures 1 & 2: Helmut Kohl charges at protestors in Halle, dripping in egg yolk. 1991.

## **Chapter One: The Foundations of the Treuhand Flashpoint**

On November 9, 1989, when the Berlin Wall peacefully collapsed, euphoria erupted on the streets between East and West Germans. "We are one people!"<sup>24</sup> demonstrators cried, extolling the commonalities between a people separated for over forty years. Less than a year later, on October 3, 1990, to much exultation on both sides of the border, the socialist German Democratic Republic was subsumed by the capitalist Federal Democratic Republic of Germany, and the two Germanies were reunited.

Yet by mid-1991, stark divides had once again re-emerged between Eastern and Western Germany. In 1991, East Germans lamented about the attitudes of their Western brethren: "until the collapse of the wall, we were sisters and brothers; after that those are foreign words;" "When it comes to money, their humanity ceases;" "out of the unknowingness of many citizens they attempt to snatch our money." Westerners claimed that Easterners "think they have a right to live as well as we do, without doing much for it; they are making us responsible for the bad conditions they have endured for the last 50 years." 26

Only a few months had seen a newly unified people – previously euphoric over their interconnectedness – more divided and unsatisfied than ever. In a 1991 poll over reunion, only 7% of Easterners answered that they were "completely happy" – 40%, by contrast, admitted that they were 'often dejected and hopeless." This chapter asks: what happened

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> "Wir sind Ein Volk!" Mary Elise Sarotte, *The Collapse: The Accidental Opening of the Berlin Wall*, Illustrated edition (New York, NY: Basic Books, 2015).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> "Bis zur Wende waren wir SchWestern und Brüder, nach der Wende sind das Fremdworte;" "Wenn's um Geld geht, hört die Mitmenschlichkeit auf;" "Sie versuchen, aus der Unwissenheit vieler Bürger Kapital für sich herauszuschinden;" 'Zehn Jahre Bis Zum Wohlstand?', *SPIEGEL*, 29 July 1991, https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-13490328.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> "Sie meinen, ein Recht darauf zu haben, so gut leben zu können wie wir, ohne viel dafür zu tun [...] Sie machen uns dafür verantwortlich, daß sie 40 Jahre schlimme Verhältnisse ertragen mußten." 'Zehn Jahre Bis Zum Wohlstand?'

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> 'Zehn Jahre Bis Zum Wohlstand?'

within those months? How can such a shift – from union to perceived division and despondency – be explained, so soon into the reunification project?

In the years 1990-1992, the Treuhandanstalt or 'trust agency' played a crucial role in creating divides between East and West Germany. From its initial mandate in a reunified Germany, as Siebel aptly argues, the Treuhand became a "lighting rod" for Eastern frustrations, and therefore soon became a focal point of Eastern anger, set up by the government to absorb the short-term frustrations of many East Germans in an inevitably difficult process of unification. The Treuhand thus came to be seen as a harbinger of adversity to the Eastern German public – as Eastern newspapers decreed, "it passes judgement on the life and death of entire regions and branches of the economy, and, finally, on the fate of 16 million people in the Eastern States of Germany." The mass protests against the Treuhand that followed unification – which this chapter will investigate – makes it clear why, as politician Petra Köpping noted in 2017, "Anyone who wants to talk about the anger and the time after the reunification has it easy: he simply has to say the word 'Treuhand'." "30

In order to understand the basis of frustrations towards the Treuhand, it will be useful for us to start out with a brief overview of the Treuhand's role in the reunification process and its mandate in the last few days of the GDR. The Treuhandanstalt was created on March 1, 1990 – prior to the reunification of the two Germanies – by the GDR. With reunification looming, and the prospect of all state-owned companies becoming part of a market economy in a merger with the FDR, the GDR created the agency in an attempt to preserve its state-owned companies. The agency's mandate was to take these companies into its control and to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup>Böick, 'In from the Socialist "Cold," but Burned by the Capitalist "Heat"?', 144.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> As quoted in Roland Czada, 'The THA in Its Environment of Politics and Interest Groups', *Treuhandanstalt. The Impossible Challenge. Berlin: Akademie Verlag*, 1996, 148–76.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> "Wer über die Wut und die Nachwendezeit reden will, hat es einfach: Er muss einfach das wort 'treuhand' sagen." Köpping, *Integriert doch erst mal uns!*, 17.

restructure them – but *not* to privatise them – in order to "leave room for a reformed, but still state-owned, industrial complex."<sup>31</sup>

Yet by June 1990, the Treuhand had taken on a distinct character from what was originally intended. Elections in late March had seen a new government, led by the CDU, take power in the GDR; a government that was elected based on the promise of a speedy and unanimous unification with West Germany. This new government mandated that if unification were to happen, it would require "direct and complete economic reunification in one radical step."<sup>32</sup> Now, it was deemed that the eight thousand companies under the Treuhand's umbrella were no longer to be owned by the state – rather, they were to be transferred into the market economy as quickly as possible. It was under this agreement that the People's Chamber of the GDR passed the *Treuhandgesetz* (or 'Treuhand Act') on June 17<sup>th</sup>, 1990. This act fundamentally changed the nature of the former government's Treuhand: rather than preserving state-owned assets, the new purpose of the agency was to ensure that "the transfer of the public property entrusted to the Treuhand to private legal entities or natural persons should proceed as quickly and widely as possible."33 When the GDR was dissolved and Germany was officially reunified on October 3<sup>rd</sup>, 1990, the Treuhandanstalt remained: Act 25 of the Unification Treaty states that "The Treuhandanstalt shall have the task [...] of restructuring companies previously owned by the state to make them competitive and to privatise them."34

While the GDR's government had originally set up the Treuhand as an institution designed to safeguard Eastern industry against the threat of a shift to capitalism, by October

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Böick, 'In from the Socialist "Cold," but Burned by the Capitalist "Heat"?', 145.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Böick, 147.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Robert Halsall, 'The Treuhand: A Look Back in Anger', *Debatte: Journal of Contemporary Central and Eastern Europe* 3, no. 2 (1995): 88.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Wolfram Fischer, Herbert Hax, and Hans K. Schneider, *Treuhandanstalt: Daring to Do the Impossible/ Edited by Wolfram Fischer, Herbert Hax and Hans Karl Schneider* ... (Berlin; Akademie Verlag: New York: VCH Publishers, 1996), 2.

1990 the Treuhand had a new task – to bring Eastern Germany and its industry into the capitalist system as quickly as possible. Thus, the dissolving of the GDR in October 1990 "meant the disappearance of any kind of separate East German institutional veto"<sup>35</sup> over the Treuhand's actions, since it was now controlled by the Bundestag. Eastern states and people, now powerless over an institution that was once theirs, thus began to question the authority of the Treuhand, especially since it was unclear where the Treuhand's legal powers came from in this new political system. "Legally, the THA was not a company and for all practical purposes it was not a state authority"<sup>36</sup> – the institution's legal framework meant that it was expected to operate under private, corporate law, even though its task was defined by public law. In the new Germany, the Treuhand was thus given a "wealth of power that is – at the very least – unusual in a parliamentary system."<sup>37</sup>

It seems, then, that "like most aspects of German monetary union, the decision to set up the Treuhand was taken on the run, with little debate about possible alternatives." From its very foundations in the new Germany, the Treuhand's mandate to restructure and privatise all property of the GDR 'as quickly and widely as possible' gave it enormous authority, yet without clear legal power by which to do so. From the very onset of German reunification in October 1990, it seemed that the government had "placed the burden of responsibility that it did not want to take on itself onto [the Treuhand]" — while Chancellor Kohl promised

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Jörg Michael Dostal, 'Germany's Post-Reunification Effort to Achieve National Reconciliation: Muddling Through, Routinization, and Policy Failure', *International Journal of Korean Unification Studies* 28, no. 2 (2019): 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup>Czada, 'The THA in Its Environment of Politics and Interest Groups', 155.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> "Die Anstalt wurde mit einer Machtfülle ausgestattet, die in einem parlamentarischen System zumindest ungewöhnlich ist." 'Abscheid Eines Buhmanns', *SPIEGEL*, 19 December 1994, https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-13693689.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> 'Selling German Cast-Offs', *Times*, 25 November 1991, The Times Digital Archive.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> "Die Politik schob der Behörde von vornherein die Verantwortung zu, die sie selbst nicht übernehmen wollte." 'Chaos Und Ein Böses Erbe', *SPIEGEL*, 12 July 1993, https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-13690693.html.

Easterners "blooming landscapes," he asserted that the Treuhand was responsible for delivering such prosperity, separating his politics from the task at hand.

This task was no small feat. Amidst fears of a refugee crisis, East Germany had adopted the Western currency, the deutschmark, in June 1990. Since November, half a million Easterners had crossed the border to West Germany in the hopes of prosperity, demanding economic parity – and, in order to quell the steady flow of migrants from East to West, exchange rates between Eastern and Western currencies were set at 1:1. This union provided extreme problems for the Treuhand; new wage levels, now paid in deutschmarks, drove up the prices of Eastern products, and in turn Eastern industrial companies and conglomerates became almost worthless in competition with their Western counterparts. The companies that the Treuhand had been mandated to sell thus became "almost without exception in a wretched condition" – even the "flagship combines of the proud industrial nation of the GDR turned out to be industrial museums, and their productivity was at the level of a third world country" (with productivity now measured against a Western standard). Thus, "initial optimism about East Germany's assets quickly vanished as it became clear that most were worth only "their real-estate or scrap value."

As early as 1990, Rohwedder (who had taken on the role of chief executive of the Treuhandanstalt earlier on in the year) complained that "we have become the nation's punching bag." Expected to act with "business acumen, but also with political skill," and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> "Blühenden Landschaften," Klaus Wiegrefe, 'Helmut Kohl: Seine Lüge von den "blühenden Landschaften", *SPIEGEL*, accessed 18 December 2020, https://www.spiegel.de/politik/deutschland/helmut-kohl-seine-luege-von-den-bluehenden-landschaften-a-1209558.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Fischer, Hax, and Schneider, Treuhandanstalt, 1996, 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> "Selbst Vorzeigekombinate der stolzen Industrienation DDR entpuppten sich als Industriemuseen, ihre Produktivität lag auf dem Niveau eines Dritte-Welt-Landes." 'Abscheid Eines Buhmanns'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Matthew C. Klein and Michael Pettis, *Trade Wars Are Class Wars: How Rising Inequality Distorts the Global Economy and Threatens International Peace*, Illustrated edition (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2020).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> "Wir sind zum Watschenmann der Nation geworden." Ralf Neubauer, 'Treuhandanstalt: Das unzähmbare Ungeheuer', *Die Zeit*, 6 November 2014, sec. Wirtschaft, https://www.zeit.de/wirtschaft/2014-10/treuhandanstalt-privatisierung-ostdeutsche-wirtschaft.

with its decisions affecting the four million people collectively employed in the companies it presided over, the Treuhand was under a "constant pressure of having to justify itself towards the public" 45 – especially given the nebulous legal origins and grounds behind the institution. As such, from its very foundation, the Treuhand was in the prime position to take "all the blame for the bleak situation in East Germany" 6 – even before it began to carry out its mandate, the Treuhand was set up as a focalisation point for public resentments towards unification.

It is unsurprising, then, that Eastern exasperation towards the Treuhand only grew when the agency began to fulfil its mandate to privatise or 'wind down' the majority of companies in the former GDR. It is difficult to overemphasise the sheer effect that privatisation had on the landscape of East Germany: from 1990-1992, hundreds of companies were shut down per month, and by the end of 1992, around 80% of the Treuhand's originally held companies had been privatised or closed completely.<sup>47</sup> While in mid-1990 there had about 4.1 million employees (42% of the Eastern working population) working in Treuhandowned companies, by April 1992 only 1.24 million remained.<sup>48</sup> In less than two years, nearly 3.6 million jobs were lost as a direct consequence of the Treuhand's mandate.<sup>49</sup> In states such as Saxony-Anhalt, Thuringia and Mecklenburg-Western-Pomerania, unemployment rates reached never-before seen highs (16.5%, 14.4% and 16% respectively<sup>50</sup>).

Yet it was not such sweeping change alone that aggravated Easterners, but the speed and secrecy that accompanied this change. "The political pressure to privatise quickly was immense," the head of the Treuhand in Halle remembered in 1995. "It was like having to fly

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup>Klaus-Dieter Schmidt, 'Privatisation Strategies', Treuhandanstalt: The Impossible Challenge 211 (1996): 215.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Dirk Laabs, 'Why Is Germany so Tough on Greece? Look Back 25 Years', *The Guardian*, 17 July 2015, sec. Opinion, http://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2015/jul/17/germany-greece-wolfgang-schauble-bailout.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup>Böick, 'In from the Socialist "Cold," but Burned by the Capitalist "Heat"?', 80.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Fischer, Hax, and Schneider, *Treuhandanstalt*, 1996, 440.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Heather M. Stack, 'The Colonization of East Germany: A Comparative Analysis of German Privatization', *Duke LJ* 46 (1996): 1231.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Harald Blau et al., *Labour Market Studies: Germany*, 1997, 54.

a plane while still building it."51 Decisions made by Treuhand employees – about whether to keep open or shut down whole companies or even industries – were often made quickly and behind closed doors, in a strategy that seemed "designed to keep all the "intruders" and "enemies" of Treuhand at bay and out of the decision-making and bargaining processes."52 To Eastern Germans, such 'intruders' seemed to be Easterners themselves – it seemed that privatisations benefitted Westerners, with most companies sold to wealthy Western investors, while the majority of Easterners retained no ownership of their former institutions.<sup>53</sup> In fact, while "very few East Germans had the capital to participate in the privatisation process," those that did were "often rejected as investors." As a result, by 1994 "East Germans constituted nineteen percent of the German population, but owned barely seven percent of unified Germany's assets."55 Moreover, there was "no legal recourse to contest privatisation decisions"<sup>56</sup> due to institution's stand-alone, extra-governmental capacity; Easterners simply had to accept the fate of their former industries, companies and occupations. This swift and unanimous strategy, labelled 'shock therapy,' made it clear to Easterners that a transition to the market economy was not going to be as easy as Kohl had made it seem. In contrast to the 'blooming landscapes' that Kohl had promised, it seemed that "the reality was that East Germany turned into a structurally depressed economic emergency zone"<sup>57</sup> – with Easterners bearing the heavy burden of mass unemployment without any apparent reward.

It is no wonder, then, that the first few years of German reunification saw visceral public reactions towards the Treuhand. In the eyes of Easterners, the determination of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> John Eisenhammer, 'Germans Pay a Price for Freedom Fire Sale', *The Independent*, 8 January 1995.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup>Böick, 'In from the Socialist "Cold," but Burned by the Capitalist "Heat"?', 80.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> For more on this, please see Moritz Hennicke, Moritz Lubczyk, and Lukas Mergele, 'Die Treuhandanstalt: Eine Empirische Bestandsaufnahme 30 Jahre Nach Der Deutschen Wiedervereinigung', *Ifo Schnelldienst*, no. 9 (September 2020): 49–52.

<sup>54</sup> Stack, 'The Colonization of East Germany', 1238.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Andreas Pickel, *The Grand Experiment: Debating Shock Therapy, Transition Theory, and the East German Experience* (Boulder, Colo.: Westview Press, 1997), 118.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Fischer, Hax, and Schneider, *Treuhandanstalt*, 1996, 232.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup>Dostal, 'Germany's Post-Reunification Effort to Achieve National Reconciliation', 12.

agency to bring East Germany into the market economy as quickly as possible had dire effects on the Eastern population, in terms of short-term, immediate effects of unemployment and long-term structural effects of lack of ownership. Thus, as the Treuhand began to enact its mandate, mass public protest began, and Eastern outcry against the Treuhand quickly became a critique not only against the institution, but against the fallacies of West German capitalism itself. By the end of the end of 1992, such critiques had developed into the first schisms between East and West post-unification. As the institution became a symbol of the dark side of capitalism, Eastern grievances towards the Treuhand very quickly became grievances towards the entirety of West Germany.

In 1990, as the Treuhand began to shut down or sell swathes of companies, mass protests and strikes ensued. Across East Germany, the public expressed its disdain towards the Treuhand's policies, with thousands of members of the public and workers taking part in demonstrations in states such as Thuringia and Saxony-Anhalt on an almost daily basis. From 1990-1992 the former East Germany saw 747 protests in total; a majority of which were directed towards the Treuhand and economic dissatisfaction. By 1991, protests against the Treuhand were drawing in immense crowds. In March, some 70,000 Easterners protested in Leipzig (the scene of the Peaceful Revolution of 1989 that led to reunification), while 100,000 other protestors gathered in Erfurt. In Leipzig, protestors "aimed their wrath squarely at the Bonn government, accusing it of a wholesale dismantling of their jobs after German unification." And in Erfurt, signs of protestors viscerally challenged the agency: "Resign,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup>Grzegorz Ekiert and Jan Kubik, 'Contentious Politics in New Democracies: East Germany, Hungary, Poland, and Slovakia, 1989-93', *World Politics*, 1998, 547–81.

election fraudsters"; "Treuhand, death is your profession"; "United, ripped off, impoverished."<sup>59</sup>



Figure 3: Protestors in Leipzig, 1990. One banner reads: 'From a Folk of Workers to a Workless Folk.'

Such rising resentment against the Treuhand soon led to direct assaults on the institution. By mid-1991, the "volatile mood in the 'accession area' threatened to turn into massive frustration and open violence." Regional offices were often the subject of attacks; in Schwerin, for example, "metal workers poured several sacks of sand in front of the entrance to the trust branch," reconstructing the "bags of sand that the Treuhand threw in the eyes of the members of IG Metall [a nationwide union]." In the same week, protestors obscured the entrance to the Treuhand in Rostock; "As a protest against the current policy of

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> "Wir sind das Volk;" "Wahlbetrüger zurücktreten;""Treuhand, der Tod ist Dein Beruf;" "Weg mit der Treuhand und allen, die an unserer Verarmung verdienen;" "Vereint, verarscht, verarmt."Rene Radix, 'Hinter dem Chaos steckt Methode', *Die Tageszeitung: taz*, 25 March 1991, sec. taz.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> "Doch dieser konfliktreiche Expansionskurs stie. zweitens insofern bald an Grenzen, als die volatile Stimmung im 'Beitrittsgebiet' im Frühjahr 1991 vollends in massive Frustration und offene Gewalt umzuschlagen drohte. Detlev Brunner, Michaela Kuhnhenne, and Hartmut Simon, *Gewerkschaften Im Deutschen Einheitsprozess: Möglichkeiten Und Grenzen in Zeiten Der Transformation* (transcript Verlag, 2017), 124.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> "In Schwerin schütteten Metallarbeiter mehrere Säcke Sand vor den Eingang der Treuhandniederlassung. Damit bringe man den Sand zurück, den die Treuhand den Mitgliedern der IG Metall in die Augen gestreut habe, meinte Hermann Spieker, 1. Bevollmächtigter der Schweriner Verwaltungsstelle der Gewerkschaft." 'Arbeitnehmer erinnern die Treuhand an Zusagen', *Neues Deutschland*, 6 July 1991, https://www.neuesdeutschland.de/artikel/314316.arbeitnehmer-erinnern-die-treuhand-an-zusagen.html.

the Treuhand, young trade unionists walled up the entrance to the Treuhand branch [...] and marked it with the inscription 'You obstruct our future, we obstruct your door.'"<sup>62</sup> And, as anti-Treuhand sentiment reached a peak, the most direct assault on the Treuhand was issued: on April 1<sup>st</sup>, 1990, Treuhand chief executive Rohwedder was assassinated, most likely by the militant leftist Red Army Faction. "Capital strategists, like Rohwedder, are concerned with creating the conditions for the attack on the human soul and its deep deformation, which [...] builds seemingly insurmountable walls,"<sup>63</sup> the RAF's statement of intent read.

Such protests – as well as the violent attacks against the leaders of the institution – underline the enmity felt towards the Treuhand and its actions. And, as public disdain mounted against the agency in these early years, so too did organised, formal anti-Treuhand opposition. Very quickly, occupations of Treuhand-held companies began all over East Germany. In Premnitz in 1990 the employees of the Treuhand-held Faser AG blocked the entrance of the company, declaring that "With this protest, our aim is to achieve a decision in favour of the workers when our fate is decided by the Treuhand on December 21st."<sup>64</sup> In 1991, the Elektro-Physikalischen-Werke AG in Brandenburg was occupied by the workforce, with workers demanding "practicable solutions in order to offer people a perspective."<sup>65</sup> A month later, six thousand workers of the company Ermic "symbolically occupied their company"<sup>66</sup> for two weeks, protesting against imminent unemployment.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> "Als Protest gegen die derzeitige Politik der Treuhand haben am Freitag in Rostock junge Gewerkschafter den Eingang zur Treuhand-Niederlassung vermauert und mit der Aufschrift "Ihr verbaut unsere Zukunft, wir Eure Tür" versehen." 'Arbeitnehmer erinnern die Treuhand an Zusagen'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> "Kapitalstrategen, wie Rohwedder einer war, geht es darum, auch die Bedingungen für den Angriff auf die Seele des Menschen und ihre tiefe Deformierung, die sie voneinander isoliert und scheinbar unüberwindliche Mauern zwischen ihnen aufbaut, zu schaffen." Andreas Gohr, 'Erklärung vom 4. April 1991', Text, Rote Armee Fraktion Infopage, 1 January 1970, http://www.rafinfo.de/archiv/raf/raf-4-4-91.php.

<sup>64 &</sup>quot;Mit dem Protest wollen wir erreichen, daß am 21. Dezember, wenn in der Treuhand über unser Schicksal entschieden wird, die Entscheidung zugunsten des Werkes fällt." 'Treuhand muß Premnitz eine Chance geben', *Neues Deutschland*, 11 December 1990, https://www.neues-deutschland.de/artikel/287925.treuhand-muss-premnitz-eine-chance-geben.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> "Wir fordern aber praktikable Lösungen, um den Menschen eine Perspektive zu bieten." 'Schiffbauer und Metaller gehen auf die Straße', *Die Tageszeitung: taz*, 21 February 1991, sec. taz.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> "Seit zwei Wochen haben die ArbeiterInnen der Ermic ihren Betrieb symbolisch besetzt." Radix, 'Hinter dem Chaos steckt Methode'.

These calls for occupations were often made by trade unions, vehement in their disdain for the Treuhand. IG Metall's national chairman compared the Treuhand to a "slaughterhouse," while its director in Chemnitz warned that "we [...] must finally start to defend themselves against the arbitrariness of the Treuhand and profit-addicted Wessis." As various unions began to organise a large number of the anti-Treuhand strikes and sit-ins, providing outspoken critiques against the institution, unions quickly became powerful anti-Treuhand critics.

Organised opposition against the Treuhand was soon taken up, too, by political opponents of Kohl's CDU. This initial political opposition marks the very beginnings of the subject's politicisation; throughout the Eastern states, or *Länder*, parties such as the PDS and the SPD touted the Treuhand as the harbinger of doom for the East German regions.

Unsurprisingly, perhaps, the largest critics of the Treuhandanstalt were members of the PDS – the direct successor of the GDR's SED (and the party that was to become 'Die Linke'). In the state of Saxony-Anhalt – the state with the second-largest rise in unemployment from 1991-1992<sup>70</sup> – the PDS and SPD were particularly vehement. At the eighth meeting of the regional government in January 1991, Roland Claus, a PDS representative who remains a vocal Treuhand critic to this very day, declared that "the key problem is that [...] the Eastern lands will remain on the drip feed of the Federal finance ministerium and will stay there."<sup>71</sup> Claus suggested a "regionalisation of the Treuhandanstalt" and a taking back of power from

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Brunner, Kuhnhenne, and Simon, Gewerkschaften Im Deutschen Einheitsprozess, 113.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> "Die Sachsen müssen endlich anfangen, sich gegen die Willkür der Treuhand und profitsüchtiger Wessis zu wehren." 'Schiffbauer und Metaller gehen auf die Straße'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Ekiert and Kubik, 'Contentious Politics in New Democracies' estimates that approximately 49.7% of protests in the former GDR were organised by either a labour union or social movement.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> 'Entwicklung Der Arbeitslosenquote Für Deutschland, West- Und Ostdeutschland von 1991 Bis Heute' (Bundesagentur für Arbeit; Statistik, December 2007), Datenzentrum der Statistik.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> "Das Grundproblem ist doch nach den jetzigen Konstellationen, daß die Ostländer am Tropf des Bundesfinanzministern bleiben sollen und bleiben werden, wie die Dinge jetzt liegen." 'Plenarprotokoll / Landtag von Sachsen-Anhalt. Wahlperiode 1 (1990/1994), Tagung 8', 31 January 1991, Sachsen-Anhalt Archiv. 300.

the centralised authority. Similarly, in September 1992, another member of the PDS, Dr. Süß, launched a polemic speech at the Saxony state parliament:

The official unemployment rate of 15.4% in Saxony-Anhalt only partially reflects the devastating extent of deindustrialization. Through the hasty privatization policy [...] the GDR's national wealth was and is being squandered. [...] If you look at the Treuhand's policy, the federal government and with it the state government acted illegally, because West German industry is not the generality in the sense of the Basic Law.<sup>72</sup>

It is probable that the PDS' focus on the Treuhandanstalt as the cause for Eastern misery was an attempt to capture the Eastern electorate, particularly since the PDS' ancestor, the SED, was the party under which East Germans had suffered for many years. Drawing attention to the Treuhand as the source of Eastern woes thus likely represents political expediency and an attempt to distance the troubles of the East from state socialism and the SED. Yet regardless of the motive, such critiques represent the beginning of a trend: that of oppositional parties setting the Treuhand up as a distinctly anti-Eastern, Western institution. Members of the SPD also critiqued the Treuhand: in the twentieth parliamentary meeting of Saxony-Anhalt, Höppner, the SPD's leader, emphasised the need for the state to "get actively involved in Treuhand politics" since "this kind of mass unemployment has not occurred in Germany since the global economic crisis, even in problem regions." Throughout Eastern Germany, politicians from the PDS and SPD set themselves up as critics of the Treuhand, with many

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> "Sie wissen […] daß die amtlichen 15,4 % Arbeitslosenquote in Sachsen-Anhalt das verheerende Ausmaß der Deindu strialisierung nur zum Teil widerspiegeln. Durch die überstürzte Privatisierungspolitik […] wurde und wird Volksvermögen der DDR verschleudert. […] Betrachtet man die Treuhandpolitik, so hat die Bundesregierung und mit ihr die Landesregierung selbst grund gesetzwidrig gehandelt, denn die Westdeutsche Industrie ist nicht die Allgemeinheit im Sinne des Grundgesetzes." 'Plenarprotokoll / Landtag von Sachsen-Anhalt. Wahlperiode 1 (1990/1994), Tagung 36', 17 September 1992, 36, Sachsen-Anhalt Archiv. 4033-4036.
<sup>73</sup> "Wir fordern, daß sich die Landespolitik aktiv in die Politik der Treuhand einschaltet […] Eine derartige Massierung der Arbeitslosigkeit hat es in Deutsch land seit der Weltwirtschaftskrise auch in Problemregionen nicht mehr gegeben." 'Plenarprotokoll / Landtag von Sachsen-Anhalt. Wahlperiode 1 (1990/1994), Tagung 20', 11 July 1991, 1441, Sachsen-Anhalt Archiv.

prominent figures launching polemics on the agency in these early years.<sup>74</sup> As such, a specific anti-Treuhand East German political atmosphere slowly emerged – an atmosphere which undoubtedly helped to characterise the Treuhand as a negative force for Eastern Germans.

Aggrievances were exacerbated, too, by the Eastern media's overwhelmingly negative portrayal of the Treuhand. In the period of 1990-1992, a majority of Eastern newspapers portrayed the Treuhand in largely unfavourable terms<sup>75</sup>, with the agency often accused of deliberately dismantling the East. While Easterners were described as "demonstrat[ing] against the job-destroying policies of the Treuhand and their Bonn colonial rulers,"<sup>76</sup> the Treuhand was described as closing companies down in order to "slice the 'juiciest bits' out of it and toss them to companies in the West."<sup>77</sup> A large part of East German papers "placed the full responsibility on the THA [Treuhandanstalt] for the unfavourable consequences for the workforce and the whole region"<sup>78</sup> – coverage which undoubtedly accompanied the public sentiment of the time.

An analysis of discourse focusing on the Treuhand from 1990-1992 thus makes it clear just how powerfully and quickly Eastern resentment towards the institution grew. However, what remains to be answered is whether such resentment should represent the establishment of a deeper rift between East and West Germans. Did the polemicised speeches in local parliaments, articles from local news sources and strikes truly represent the general views of the Eastern people, or were they used to stir up an anti-Western sentiment that in reality, was not as salient as such sources might suggest?

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> For more examples of this, please see Goschler and Böick, 'Studie zur Wahrnehmung und Bewertung der Arbeit der Treuhandanstalt im Auftrag des Bundesministeriums für Wirtschaft und Energie', 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup>Fischer, Hax, and Schneider, *Treuhandanstalt*, 1996, 360.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> "Gut ein Jahr demonstrieren die Ostdeutschen zu Tausenden gegen die arbeitsplatzvernichtende Politik der Treuhand und ihrer Bonner Kolonialherre." Radix, 'Hinter dem Chaos steckt Methode'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Fischer, Hax, and Schneider, *Treuhandanstalt*, 1996, 355.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Fischer, Hax, and Schneider, 355.

In answering this question, we must turn to the most apt representation of general public sentiment available: polls from 1990-1992. In the autumn of 1990, as the reunification process began, German magazine *Der Spiegel* conducted a survey on Eastern perceptions of Westerners. In this survey, "almost every second East German said that things are 'by and large fair'" in a newly reunified Germany. Only 45% of East Germans considered 'many disadvantaged people' to be a characteristic of united Germany. By July 1991, when the process of unification was in full swing, only one in five Eastern Germans agreed with the statement that things were 'by and large fair' – and the characteristic of 'many disadvantaged people' in united Germany rose to 63%. While the survey reports that 20% of Westerners often felt 'downcast or discouraged', almost twice as many Easterners agreed with the statement. And, while 24% of Westerners agreed with being 'afraid for the future,' a far higher number of Easterners, at 37%, agreed. *Der Spiegel* notes a surprising difference in these percentages; "last autumn, the numbers weren't that far apart."

Der Spiegel's survey quickly makes it clear that in the matter of months, clear divides had emerged between Easterners and Westerners. Such a divide is seen even more sharply in other surveys; when in 1990 the Allensbach institute asked a sample of Eastern Germans 'Would you characterize yourself more as a German or as an East German?', 61% of participants characterised themselves as German, 31% as East. Yet by 1992, when the same question was asked, only 35% of Eastern participants characterised themselves as German; 60% deemed themselves to be East German, 82 with respondents also noting the "inequality,' injustice,' 'disadvantage' and 'neglect' for the East and 'superiority' and 'hegemony' from the West." 83

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> 'Zehn Jahre Bis Zum Wohlstand?'

<sup>80 &#</sup>x27;Zehn Jahre Bis Zum Wohlstand?'

<sup>81 &#</sup>x27;Zehn Jahre Bis Zum Wohlstand?'

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Richard Jurasek and Rainer Brämer, 'The New Federal Republic of Germany as Trauma: German Unification from the Student Perspective', *German Politics & Society*, no. 33 (1994): 96.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> Jurasek and Brämer, 96.

It must be assumed that such a divide emerged in large part during and due to the unification process and the Eastern transition to the market economy; in 1991, 82% of Easterners agreed with the statement "In unified Germany we (eastern Germans) are second class citizens."84 And, in 1992, when 1,500 Easterners were asked to review unification, 98% of respondents associated a negative character with unification<sup>85</sup> – an incredible amount when it is considered that only two earlier, a large number of the population protested and fought for German unity. Since the Treuhand carried out most of the work of the unification process in the East, the institution thus must be seen as one of the main bases for such divides. When asked the question "Do you have a good or bad opinion of the economic system in Germany?" in 1995, only 26% of East Germans marked 'good' – a drop from 77% in 1990.86 Within two years, the Treuhand had transitioned from a socialist, GDR-run institution to a Western-run organisation that often seemed to invoke the "brute force of capitalism." 87 Easterners observed that "while every detail of life in the East has changed radically, nothing whatsoever has changed in the West"88 – a fact that the new federal government refused to acknowledge, with its ability to distance itself from the institution through the Treuhand's legal framework. It seems likely, thus, that the Eastern perception of the West in 1992 – of "victors, occupiers, or colonizers" – was in large part a result of the Treuhand's actions. The Treuhand, a symbol for unresolved aggrievances, thus became a focal point of Eastern anger.

Such Eastern antagonisms and fears – as well as the slowly emerging identarian politics engendered by these aggrievances – make it easier to contextualise Chancellor Kohl's 1991 Halle egging. The anti-Kohl riots in Halle should not be seen as exceptional, but rather

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Jurasek and Brämer, 96–97.

<sup>85</sup> Jurasek and Brämer, 96–97.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> Renate Köcher, 'Fremd Im Eigenen Haus. Die Teilung Ist Für Viele Ostdeutsche Präsenter Als Für Westdeutsche. Sie Haben Weniger Vertrauen in Den Staat Und Die Politischen Parteien.' (FAZ-Zeitung, 23 January 2019), IFD-Allensbach Archiv, https://www.ifd-

allensbach.de/fileadmin/kurzberichte dokumentationen/FAZ Januar2019 Ost West.pdf.

<sup>87</sup> Eisenhammer, 'Germans Pay a Price for Freedom Fire Sale'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> Kinzer, 'Facing Down Protests, Eastern Germany Goes Private (Published 1991)'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> Jurasek and Brämer, 'The New Federal Republic of Germany as Trauma', 96.

as a part of a narrative throughout 1990-1992 of civil and political acrimony. With rushed privatisations resulting in rising unemployment figures, especially in Halle's state of Saxony-Anhalt, the 'blooming landscapes' that Kohl had promised the East were nowhere to be seen – yet at the same time, the chancellor took no responsibility, blaming everything on the Treuhand as a separate, uncontrollable branch of government. Even Matthias Schipke, the infamous egg-thrower himself, justified his attack as follows: "The new Germany threatened me. It scared me. And, of course, it wasn't exactly the Germany I had hoped for." This protest must thus be seen as a disillusionment with the 'new Germany' – a 'new Germany' that had been brought about largely through the policies of the Treuhandanstalt.

Interestingly, Halle's egging may also be symptomatic of formalised political opposition's aversion to the Treuhand – as was discovered later, Schipke himself was a political activist as the deputy chairman of the SPD's 'Juso' (Young Socialist) youth organisation in Halle. Nonetheless, however, as the multiplicity of protests and indignations against the Treuhand in the period 1990-1992 have shown, and as a bystander remarked, "behind the egg-throwing Young Socialist in Halle stood half of the East German population, if not more."

The years 1990-1992 and their mass protests thus show that in the East, the Treuhand became a flashpoint of East German acrimony – a representation of all the negativities that the unification of the two Germanies brought. Whether such a negative viewpoint is truly warranted is beyond the scope of this investigation; my intent is not to pass judgement upon the Treuhand's work, but to investigate perceptions of the Treuhand and subsequent East-

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> "Das neue Deutschland hat mich bedroht. Es hat mir Angst gemacht. Und es war natürlich nicht unbedingt das Deutschland, was ich mir erhofft habe." 'Stichtag - 10. Mai 1991: Eierwürfe auf Helmut Kohl in Halle', *WDR*, 10 May 2016, https://www1.wdr.de/stichtag/eierwuerfe-auf-helmut-kohl-100.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> "Aber hinter dem eierwerfenden Juso in Halle stand die halbe ostdeutsche Bevölkerung, wenn nicht sogar mehr." Helmut Höge, 'normalzeit: HELMUT HÖGE über das politische Ei', *Die Tageszeitung: taz*, 15 March 2005, sec. taz.

West divides. A thorough analysis of discourse over the Treuhand from 1990-1992 shows that from the very onset of German reunification, the Treuhandanstalt became a focal point of resentment towards the unification process, creating, sustaining and politicising divisions between Eastern and Western Germans – divisions which, as the next two chapters will argue, became further entrenched from 1992 onwards.

# <u>Chapter Two: Transition from Actor to Memory and the Entrenchment of the</u> Politicised Treuhand



Figure 3: Breuel unscrews Treuhand Logo, December 1994.

On December 30<sup>th</sup>, 1994, Birgit Breuel – the Treuhand's last Chief Executive – unscrewed the logo of the Treuhandanstalt from the door of the institution's main entry in Berlin. Amidst the flashes of photographers' cameras, Breuel declared that the Treuhand was officially shut, with its mandate – to privatise the vast majority of East German industry – fulfilled. "People might not love us for what we've done here, but I hope that in a few years the results will be such that people will know that we really tried to fight and stand up for them, and that we are therefore regarded in a little bit of a better light than that which may be the case today," People Breuel reflected.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> "Die Menschen können uns für das nicht lieben, was wir hier getan haben, aber ich hoffe, dass in ein paar Jahren die Ergebnisse so sind, dass die Menschen wissen, dass wir wirklich versucht haben, für sie zu kämpfen und zu straiten, und insofern ein bisschen besser hier angesehen sind, als das vielleicht bei manchen heute der Fall sein kann." Birgit Breuel cited in Dirk Laabs, *Der deutsche Goldrausch: Die wahre Geschichte der Treuhand*, Originalausgabe edition (Pantheon Verlag, 2012), 322.

With this declaration, the Treuhandanstalt's work was over. Having sold, shut down or restructured the vast majority of the companies it resided over, this final act of self-dissolution meant that the Treuhand seemed to vanish as quickly as it had come about. The agency's brief existence had (as Chapter One explored) enormously impacted the lives of many Easterners; and thus, the closure of the dreaded institution was welcomed as a turning point in East-West relations. All over Germany, the Treuhand's dissolution was hailed as an opportunity to start afresh after the 'shock therapy' of unification had been applied – a chance to forget the difficulties that the transition to capitalism had brought to Eastern Germany.

Yet today – sixteen years after the Treuhand officially shut its doors – the organisation remains a symbol for Eastern grievances. This chapter will trace the development of Eastern collective memory towards the Treuhand and the permanent vilification of the institution as an anti-Eastern force – a vilification encouraged by scandal and wrongdoing at the Treuhand, and sustained further by the subject's politicisation by oppositional parties within the Bundestag.

In analysing Eastern German collective memorial practices, this chapter (and indeed, this thesis) operates from the basic assumption that memories can be – and are – constructed, shared and passed according to shared "social frameworks" This theory, developed by sociologist Halbwachs and his theory of "la mémoire collective" in 1925, suggests that it is difficult for individuals to remember events outside of their group contexts; "it is in society that people normally acquire [...] recall, recognize, and localize their memories." Group memberships make remembrance a collective act; they "provide the materials for memory and prod the individual into recalling particular events and into forgetting others." Thus, as

.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> Maurice Halbwachs, *On Collective Memory*, trans. Lewis A. Coser (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1992), 35.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> Halbwachs, 38

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup>Jeffrey K. Olick, 'Collective Memory: The Two Cultures', Sociological Theory 17, no. 3 (1999): 335.

Halbwachs theorises, collective remembrance leads memories to become generalised images over time; stereotypes influencing the way the subject relates to those remembering. "Memories, in this sense, are as much the products of the symbols and narratives available publicly – and of the social means for storing and transmitting them – as they are the possessions of individuals." As such, memories of Easterners are likely created and defined by a shared identity; that of being citizens of the former GDR. This characteristic likely shaped the subjective memory practices of East Germans, making them pre-disposed to remember disappointment and ire when reminiscing the tribulations that they underwent. To psychotherapist Maaz, the repression that Easterners experienced at the hands of the GDR's apparatus meant that Easterners suffered severe 'emotional blockages' which contributed to the alienation of Eastern society: "for forty years, the capitalist West represented unattainable object of desire for those less privileged members East German society [...] As a consequence, there was a good deal of envy in East Germans regarded the West."98 Yet as Maaz also points out, "Western society was not only coveted, it was also excessively idealised."99 Throughout the decades of division and communist rule in the GDR, Western Germany was pedestalised, imagined by Eastern Germans to be a as a near-utopia of wealth, democracy and freedom.

Thus, when the collapse of the Berlin Wall ushered in unification, the expectation for democracy was high. East Germans had risked years of imprisonment or even death in protests against authoritarianism that led to unification – and were promised 'blooming landscapes' under united Germany. Yet very quickly, the process of unification and democratisation disillusioned Eastern Germans, in large part due to the mass unemployment

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> Olick, 335.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> Hans Joachim Maaz, Der Gefühlsstau.: Ein Psychogramm Der DDR. (Argon-Verlag, 1990).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> Alison Lewis, 'Unity Begins Together: Analyzing the Trauma of German Unification', *New German Critique*, no. 64 (1995): 151, https://doi.org/10.2307/488467.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> Lewis, 'Unity Begins Together'.

that the years soon after unification saw. The agency most tangibly responsible for this unemployment – the Treuhandanstalt – thus became a representation of betrayal and disillusionment. In contrast to the 'imagined West' that citizens of the GDR had idealised, the Treuhandanstalt seemed to bring adversity to Eastern lives, wealth and prosperity.

As Helga Forster, the owner of an Eastern drugstore remembered in 2019:

'All governmental power comes from the people.' This is the decisive organizational principle of our free constitutional state. [...] We GDR citizens took to the streets in 1989 for this law. Was that a mistake? My husband and I asked ourselves that a hundred times after we had experienced first-hand the consequences of this unity, this appropriation by the FRG. 100

Inflated expectations of democracy thus likely made the actions of the Treuhand particularly galling. After all, the lack of Eastern agency when it came to the Treuhand's decisions often served as a reminder of almost dictatorial processes – the "seemingly arbitrary autonomy of the institution disappointed and hurt the East Germans, who had just had a life under the dictatorship." To Easterners, the Treuhand seemed to represent the antithesis of democracy: an unelected, uncontrollable part of government. Moreover, the Treuhand's secrecy seemed to almost parallel the state-planned fiscal administration of the GDR. In 2019, Easterner Angela Brockmann remembered the attempts of the Treuhand to shut down the factory in which she worked:

Practically in the old Stasi manner, the Treuhand had recruited a spy into the management. We found his diary, 400 pages full of secret conversations and mysterious agreements, procedures – what had to be done to finally see SKET dead. 102

mein Mann und ich uns hundert Mal, nachdem wir die Folgen dieser Einheit, dieser «Vereinnahmung » durch die BRD, am eigenen Leib erfuhren. 27/03/2021 16:58:00

<sup>100</sup> Helga Forster, in interview with Rosa-Luxemburg Stiftung for exhibition Schicksaal Treuhand: "Alle Staatsgewalt geht vom Volke aus.' Dies ist das entscheidende Organisationsprinzip unseres freiheitlichen Rechtsstaates. Das bedeutet: Das Volk selbst ist Träger der staatlichen Gewalt und es geht dabei nicht um ein Volk, das der Führung durch «die da oben» bedarf. Es handelt sich im Gegenteil um ein Volk von freien Staatsbürgern. Für dieses Gesetz gingen wir DDR-Bürger 1989 auf die Straße. War das ein Fehler? Das fragten

 <sup>101 &</sup>quot;Diese scheinbar willkürliche Autonomie der Anstalt hat die Ostdeutschen, die gerade ein Leben in der Diktatur hinter sich hatten, sehr enttäuscht und verletzt." Laabs, *Der deutsche Goldrausch*, 343.
 102 Angela Brockmann, in interview with Rosa Luxemburg for exhibition Schicksaal Treuhand: "Fast schon in alter Stasi-Manier hatte die Treuhand einen Spitzel in der Geschäftsleitung rekrutiert. Wir fanden sein Tagebuch, 400 Seiten voll mit geheimen Gesprächen und geheimnisvollen Absprachen, Vorgehensweisen – was

Brockman's evocation of the GDR's Stasi, the dreaded secret police, demonstrates the extent to which some East Germans felt betrayed by the Treuhand. To Easterners – who had endured years of state-induced control and terror – the Treuhand and its covert methods were an extension of state rule, a means of controlling the landscape of the East. The following question therefore emerged: "How should trust in democracy develop among the East Germans? Why should they put their trust in the democratic system at all?" <sup>103</sup>

An East German tendency towards feelings of betrayal and incredulity was most likely exacerbated by the historical significance of the workplace to East Germans. Under the GDR's regime, employment was "the core of [...] life and the yardstick to measure all the value of all things and of all people." Unemployment did not exist; "to be employed was a right – indeed, a duty – in the GDR." The workplace played a large part Eastern culture: the 'collective of socialist work' was "promoted as the organisational framework for employment and also for private friendships." Enterprises were the main hubs for social lives, and factories and plants offered clubs, musical ensembles, theatres, and even childcare or health services to workers. The GDR's workplace thus "offered people more than just jobs" – as one Easterner recalls, at her plant in Sömmerada, "colleagues met in circles such as the 'writing workers', in the singing club, in the men's and women's choir, in dance groups, in the painting circle and in the photo club, and were supported financially and structurally by the plant." 107

musste getan werden, um SKET endlich tot zu sehen." Rosa-Luxemburg-Stiftung, *Schicksal Treuhand - Treuhand-Schicksale*, 59.

 <sup>103 &</sup>quot;Wie sollte da bei den Ostdeutschen Vertrauen in die Demokratie entstehen? Warum sollten sie überhaupt
 Vertrauen in das demokratische System setzen?" Laabs, *Der deutsche Goldrausch*, 343.
 104 Bauernmoral 1908, cited in Frithjof H. Knabe, 'Unemployment: Developments and Experiences', *Between*

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> Bauernmoral 1908, cited in Frithjof H. Knabe, 'Unemployment: Developments and Experiences', *Between Hope and Fear: Everyday Life in Post-Unification East Germany: A Case Study of Leipzig*, Keele University Press, 1995, 71.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> Knabe, 74.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> Knabe, 74.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> Brunhilde Psurek, in interview with Rosa Luxemburg for exhibition Schicksaal Treuhand: "Das Büromaschinenwerk Sömmerda bot den Menschen mehr als nur Arbeitsplätze. Die Kollegen trafen sich in Zirkeln wie den 'schreibenden Arbeitern', im Singeklub, im Männer- und im Frauenchor, in Tanzgruppen, im

The all-encompassing nature of work life in the GDR meant that ultimately, "personal identity and social orientation were based on employment, which was the source of personal pride and dignity." When the Treuhand shut or sold enterprises, Eastern individual lives were also uprooted through the erasure of the cultural hubs and institutions that had laid the foundations of many Eastern communities. As such, the change to a market economy and the mass unemployment that resulted likely meant a particularly acute blow to Eastern German psychologies. As an anonymous writer in 1992 lamented:

I feel excluded from social life and very much alone. [...] Work is the essence of our existence and the pinnacle of our achievements in life. Work alone gives us a sense of personal value. [...] I have to admit to myself that I shall probably have to live out my days as someone who is virtually worthless. 109

Returning to the question of memorial practices in Eastern Germany, then, it is easy to see why the "'harvest' of [Easterners'] long working lives was seen [...] as a humiliating experience and a stain on their biography."<sup>110</sup> This sentiment persisted long after the events of unemployment itself: as one Easterner recalled almost thirty years later, "when you've given everything to a company for 27 years and suddenly, you're thrown away like that, you're left with nothing."<sup>111</sup> It is easy to understand why the Treuhand, as the perceived source of such unemployment and humiliation, came to be a particularly provoking image in the eyes of Easterners, and why its few years of existence represented a deep-seated resentment that went beyond mere job losses. Yet this role alone is not what cemented the Treuhand as a memorial 'bad bank' of all of the wrongs inflicted upon Easterners during the unification process. Throughout the 1990s, the proliferation of scandal and fiduciary crime

-

Malzirkel und im Fotoklub und wurden finanziell sowie strukturell vom Werk unterstützt." Rosa-Luxemburg-Stiftung, *Schicksal Treuhand - Treuhand-Schicksale*, 91.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> Knabe, 'Unemployment', 75.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> Knabe, 'Unemployment', 79-80.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> Knabe, 'Unemployment', 76.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> Bernd Hoffman, in interview with Rosa Luxemburg for exhibition Schicksaal Treuhand: "Wenn man 27 Jahre alles für eine Firma gegeben hat und plötzlich so weggeworfen wird, da steht man erst mal vor dem Garnichts." Rosa-Luxemburg-Stiftung, *Schicksal Treuhand - Treuhand-Schicksale*, 45.

within the institution came to further shape the memorial narrative of the Treuhand – a narrative which was quickly taken up by oppositional politics to further sensitize the subject. By 2000, the narrative of the Treuhand had been firmly etched into the collective memory and politics of Easterners as a reminder of the opacity and corruption of West Germans – and of the plight of the East at the hands of its new government.

From the very beginning of the Treuhand's work in Eastern Germany, evidence of fraud, bribery and scandal hounded the institution. "Businessmen from East and West Germany are plundering the Treuhandanstalt companies," 112 Der Spiegel lamented in 1991, when it became apparent that the agency was allowing less-than-legitimate investors to slip through its auditing process. "All over the ex-GDR, cash and real estate are being shifted and balance sheets are being fudged." 113 With the Treuhand attempting to sell its companies as quickly as possible, it seemed as though the Treuhand was "no match for the onslaught of con artists" attempting to "trick, deceive and bribe" 114 in order to turn quick profits from the cheap sale of companies. One Treuhand auditor warned in 1991 about the extent of misconduct: "wherever I look," he disclosed, "I come across dubious machinations." 115 By April 1992 – only two years into its operations – the Treuhand admitted that it had lost two billion deutschmarks (approximately \$3.2 billion today, adjusted for inflation) 116 to fraudsters: mainly "unscrupulous asset strippers who bought Eastern German companies cheaply, then immediately closed them and sold off land and other assets." 117 Fraud and embezzlement was so widespread that a new word was even coined to refer to it;

 <sup>112 &</sup>quot;Geschäftsleute aus Ost- und Westdeutschland plündern die Unternehmen der Treuhandanstalt." 'Mischung Aus Marx Und Mafia', *SPIEGEL*, 9 September 1991, https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-13491376.html.
 113 "Uberall in der Ex-DDR werden Bargelder und Immobilien verschoben, Bilanzen frisiert." 'Mischung Aus Marx Und Mafia'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> "Die Treuhand […] ist dem Ansturm der Trickser nicht gewachsen." "Sie tricksen, täuschen und bestechen." 'Mischung Aus Marx Und Mafia'.

<sup>115 &</sup>quot;Wo ich hingucke", sagt der Revisor, "stoße ich auf dubiose Machenschaften." 'Mischung Aus Marx Und Mafia'.

 $<sup>^{116}</sup>$  Figure calculated using 1990 Dollar-to-Marks currency conversion (\$1 = DM 1.62), and then adjusted to 1990-2021 inflation rates.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> 'Fraud in East Costs Treuhand DM2bn', *The Times*, 10 April 1992, Gale Primary Sources.

Vereinigungskriminalität, or 'unification crime.' Yet by April 1992, only one fraud case had been brought to judicial trial. Thus, as *Der Spiegel* noted, corruption seemed to come with few consequences: "the risk of being caught is hardly greater than in a Latin American banana republic." 118

Not only did fraudsters seem to take advantage of the Treuhand all too easily, but it quickly emerged that bribery and corruption was rife within the institution itself. In 1991, The Times reported that "The Treuhand agency [...] may have been cheated out of DM60m by senior officials" who purported to sell hotels, but who instead embezzled funds. In November 1991, it was reported that in Teltow, a Treuhand employee sold a company valued at DM270m for one deutschmark to a friend. 120 And, in 1993, a scandal emerged in Halle that was to define the Treuhand's reputation for years to come, and to shake the legitimacy of the Treuhand to its very core. An investigation begun by local tabloid *Mitteldeutschen Express* uncovered a network of corruption in the Treuhand's Halle branch, in which multiple regional employees had been bribed millions by illegitimate investors in return for preferential treatment when it came to selling enterprises. Such bribes were performed in secret and paid in cash. One illegitimate investor – a Dr. Greiner from Goppingen – would buy Eastern companies and use the cash reserves of the companies to buy further assets, bribing the Treuhand employees to make sure more sales were granted to him. When concerns were raised over the legitimacy of Greiner's claims, Der Spiegel reported that the Treuhand headquarters would not investigate. "Privatised is privatised," came the response from the agency. Acquiring more with money he did not actually own, Greiner eventually embezzled tens of millions of Deutschmarks, while Treuhand employees were handsomely

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> "Die Gefahr, ertappt zu werden, ist kaum größer als in einer lateinamerikanischen Bananenrepublik." 'Mischung Aus Marx Und Mafia'.

<sup>119 &#</sup>x27;Treuhand Officials Suspected of Fraud', *Financial Times*, 12 April 1991, Gale Primary Sources.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup>Laabs, *Der deutsche Goldrausch*, 239.
 <sup>121</sup> "Privatisiert ist privatisiert." 'Treuhand: Täter Und Opfer', *SPIEGEL*, 1993, https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-13679723.html.

rewarded for their part in his schemes. Wilfred Glock, the director of the Treuhand in Halle, was bribed with three and a half million Deutschmarks by one investor in just under six weeks, 122 and made a total of DM5m from fraudulent sales. His accomplice made DM4.75m. 123

The case of Halle brought serious problems with the Treuhand to light. Most alarming to German media and politicians, however, was the agency's response to such revelations. Instead of investigating all Treuhand branches thoroughly in case of similar occurrences, chief executives of the Treuhand argued forcefully that the corruption in Halle was a one-off case by individual perpetrators. In press releases, the Treuhand claimed that they themselves were the ones to discover the Dr Greiner scandal, 124 and that there was no need for further investigation. These reactions gave the impression that the Treuhand, far from owning up to its mistakes, was attempting to thwart further investigations – thereby tainting the reputation of the entirety of the Treuhand beyond just the Halle branch. *Der Spiegel* noted in 1993 that "the attempt by the institution to present some of its employees as individual perpetrators is [...] becoming less and less convincing." Eastern paper *Neue Zeit* went further, claiming that "in the Treuhand one gets nothing if one forgets to bribe." And Schwarz, the journalist who uncovered the scandal, postulated that there were far more serious scandals than Halle waiting to be uncovered:

I have the impression that Halle was [...] just the tip of the iceberg. If I look at my Thuringian homeland, not as a journalist, but as a citizen, I see that there were a lot of strange things going on that no one ever deigned to touch.<sup>127</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> Laabs, Der Deutsche Goldrausch, 228.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> Laabs, Der Deutsche Goldrausch, 238.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup> Laabs, Der Deutsche Goldrausch, 292.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> "Der Versuch der Anstalt, einige ihrer Angestellten als Einzeltäter zu präsentieren, wird damit immer weniger überzeugend." 'Treuhand: Viel Ungereimtes in Halle', *SPIEGEL*, 16 August 1993, https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-13691438.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> "In der Treuhand bekommt man nichts, wenn man vergißt zu schmieren." Neue Zeit, Zitiert im Stern (5. Dec. 1991) cited in Laabs, *Der Deutsche Goldrausch*, 240.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> "Ich habe den Eindruck, dass Halle das Bettlaken war , was die Treuhand - Führung über alles drüberhängen konnte. [...] Aber ich habe die Vermutung, dass das nur die Spitze des Eisberges ist. Wenn ich, nicht als Journalist, sondern nur als Bürger in meine thüringische Heimat gucke: Da sind viele komische Sachen gelaufen , die nie irgendeiner angefasst hat." Laabs, *Der Deutsche Goldrausch*, 293.

Thus, Treuhand board member Klaus Wild himself recalled that Halle became "one of the major disasters for the Treuhandanstalt, and certainly a milestone for the negative assessment of the Treuhandanstalt. The damage was irreparable." To observers, the scandal was so serious because Halle could not be explained by individual misconduct; there was clear corruption within the Treuhand that the agency seemed reluctant to investigate into, or to take full responsibility for.

If the Halle scandal had tainted the reputation of the Treuhand to Easterners, another incident – unfolding at exactly the same time only one hundred kilometres north of Halle – was to completely destroy it. In the town of Bischofferode, potash miners, angered at the Treuhand's impending shut-down of their mine, arranged a hunger strike. Beginning on July 1<sup>st</sup>, 1993, forty miners began their strike, directing their anger towards the Treuhand and insisting that the agency not sacrifice Bischofferode to Western investors who would shut the mine down. "Like so many workers in the East, they feel they have been betrayed by the Treuhand," 129 Der Spiegel noted. Yet, when the miners demanded that the Treuhand negotiate or give in to their demands, the organisation's executives didn't respond. Instead, the Treuhand's chief executive Breuel refused to go to Bischofferode, embarking instead upon an interview campaign in which she noted that it was not the Treuhand's responsibility to respond to political actions such as Bischofferode. "The Treuhand lives at a certain distance from politics – despite the closeness that we feel time and again when it comes to difficult questions," 130 Breuel asserted. Very soon, the plight of the workers gained national

<sup>128 &</sup>quot;Halle ist eine der großen Katastrophen der Treuhandanstalt und sicherlich ein Markstein für die negative Beurteilung über die Treuhandanstalt. Der Schaden war irreparable." Laabs, *Der Deutsche Goldrausch*, 294 129 "Sie fühlen sich, wie so viele Arbeiter im Osten, von der Treuhand verraten." 'Chaos Und Ein Böses Erbe'. 130 "Die Treuhand lebt in gewisser Distanz zur Politik – bei aller Nähe, die wir in schwierigen Fragen immer wieder zu spüren bekommen. […] Keine Regierung der Welt hätte so schnell so viele , auch schwierige und bittere Entscheidungen treffen können , wie wir sie treffen mußten." Breuel, *Berliner Zeitung* from 24. Juli 1993: 'Keine Regierung der Welt hätte so viel Bitteres entschieden', cited in Laabs, *Der Deutsche Goldrausch*, 373.

and international media attention, with miners' wives calling for nationwide hunger strikes as a sign of solidarity. "If we give up hope, we give up ourselves. Today it is Bischofferode's turn, tomorrow another. We fought for unification, now we are fighting for survival," one striker's wife proclaimed on television. Such statements inspired movements of solidarity all over the East. "We are the people whether the powers in Berlin, Bonn or Erfurt like it or not," picketers proclaimed. 'Bischofferode is everywhere!' signs held during protests proclaimed. One poster went so far as to ask the Treuhand the following: "Do you want unemployment in the East to lead to civil war? Then keep this up!" As a result, papers such as *Die Zeit* warned that "The promised hot spring of industrial unrest could finally shatter Eastern Germany [...] Stubborn protests like those in the Bischofferode mine could usher in a less peaceful second phase of revolution in East Germany's market-oriented economy." 134

Yet ultimately, the miners' strike failed. The Treuhand refused to give in to the pleas of the potash miners, and eventually the mine was acquired by a Western company, resulting in the unemployment of a majority of the workers. This refusal thus tainted the agency in the eyes of Easterners further. To this day, the Bischofferode strike remains a cultural Eastern touchstone, with commemorative events, museums and documentaries lauding the bravery of the miners – and the cold-heartedness of Treuhand executives.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup> Robin Gedye, '40 Hunger Strikers Feed Bonn's Fears', *The Daily Telegraph*, 23 July 1993, Gale Primary Sources.

<sup>132</sup> Gedye.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>133</sup> "Soll die Arbeitslosigkeit im Osten zum Bürgerkrieg führen? Dann weiter so!" Laabs, *Der Deutsche Goldrausch*, 298.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>134</sup> Gedye, '40 Hunger Strikers Feed Bonn's Fears'.



Figure 4: The Bischofferode Miners on Hunger Strike, July 1993



Figure 5: A Solidarity March for Bischofferode, 1993. Poster reads: "MLPD [Marxist-Leninist Party of Germany] in Solidarity with the Kali-workers."

Scandals in Treuhand history such as Bischofferode and Halle further supported the idea that the Treuhand was a haven of villainous West German corruption and disdain. Such a narrative is compelling: Western investors were criminally profiting, making millions of Deutschmarks while Easterners (quite literally) starved attempting to keep their livelihoods. Even if ultimately, the majority of Treuhand sales occurred without any evidence of scandal or crime, these events managed to lodge themselves in the collective memory of Easterners – as a 2017 sociological study purports, "it was the pattern of interpretation of a scandalous and mysterious "Treuhand" that was able to establish itself in the long term in the retrospective view"<sup>135</sup> of Eastern Germans and their memories of the agency. Researcher Jan Assman's ideas on collective memorial practices may be able to help us understand this establishment: to Assman, certain things or events "may remind us, may trigger our memory because they carry our memories which we have invested into them." According to this theory, "myths, legends and repressed collective fantasies often have greater vivacity and longevity than the remembrance of factual events." <sup>137</sup> If such a supposition is to be believed, it becomes easy to understand how the negative connotation of the Treuhand became so powerful; tales of corruption and scandal acted similarly to myths in Assman's hypothesis, inflaming and stoking Eastern memories more than the day-to-day actions of the institution alone.

Let us now turn to the next, intertwined part of Treuhand history: the politicisation of the subject by oppositional parties. From 1992 onwards, missteps and scandals such as Halle and Bischofferode provided oppositional parties with the most salient critique towards the Treuhand – and allowed parties to position themselves as the representatives of "the interests

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup> "Es war das Deutungsmuster einer skandalträchtig-geheimnisunwitterten 'Treuhand,' das sich langfristik im retrospektiven Blick professioneller Medienschaffender […] etablieren und auch bis in die Gegenwart erhalten konnte." Goschler and Böick, 'Studie zur Wahrnehmung und Bewertung der Arbeit der Treuhandanstalt im Auftrag des Bundesministeriums für Wirtschaft und Energie', 28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> Jan Assmann, 'Communicative and Cultural Memory', in *Cultural Memories*, ed. Peter Meusburger, Michael Heffernan, and Edgar Wunder, vol. 4, Knowledge and Space (Dordrecht: Springer Netherlands, 2011), 111, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-90-481-8945-8 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> Jeffrey Andrew Barash, 'Collective Memory', *The Routledge Handbook of Philosophy of Memory*, 2017, 258.

of Easterners and those alienated from the political process in a Federal Republic, dominated by Western interests."<sup>138</sup> In October 1993, the revelation of such scandals encouraged the SPD party to demand a parliamentary committee of inquiry (or '*Untersuchungsausschuß*') into the Treuhand and its sales. Parliamentary committees of inquiry are intended to "make a contribution to the self-information of the parliament by clearing up institutional and personal misconduct in public life"<sup>139</sup> – yet often within German politics, there is the "accusation […] that they are only used by the opposition to 'nag' and "scandalize" the current government and the majority factions that support it." <sup>140</sup>

Predictably, the findings of the *Untersuchungsauschuss* were deeply divided. It is likely that, in the run-up to the 1994 elections, this *Untersuchungsausschuss* was more about party politics than about the Treuhand's actions itself; with elections looming, "the oppositional parties on the left now forcefully tried to re-politicize the economic results and the social consequences of the Treuhand policy in the election campaigns of 1994." Members of the CDU lauded the Treuhand (unsurprising, perhaps, since the Treuhand was implemented at the hands of the CDU government). Meanwhile, oppositional parties declared the Treuhand a "catastrophe" that completely eradicated Eastern industry: "The SPD spokesman Hinrich Kuessner castigated an 'inhuman trust policy' and Otto Schily [an SPD]

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>138</sup> Abedi, 'We Are Not in Bonn Anymore', 472.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>139</sup> "Sollen durch Aufklärung von institutionellem und personellen Fehlverhalten im öffentlichen Leben einen Beitrag zur Selbstinformation des Parlaments leisten." Matthias Riede and Henrik Scheller, 'Parlamentarische Untersuchungsausschüsse Im Deutschen Bundestag–Bloßes Skandalisierungsinstrument Der Opposition?', Zeitschrift Für Parlamentsfragen, 2013, 93.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>140</sup> "In der politischen Debatte steht allerdings immer wieder der Vor wurf im Raum, dass sie der Opposition lediglich zur "Gängelung" und "Skandalisierung" der jeweils amtierenden Regierung und der sie tragenden Mehrheitsfraktionen dienen. Opposition lediglich zur "Gängelung" und "Skandalisierung" der jeweils amtierenden Regierung und der sie tragenden Mehrheitsfraktionen dienen." Riede and Scheller, 'Parlamentarische Untersuchungsausschüsse Im Deutschen Bundestag–Bloßes Skandalisierungsinstrument Der

Opposition?', 93.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>141</sup> Böick, 'In from the Socialist "Cold," but Burned by the Capitalist "Heat"?', 151.

member] attacked the "ideological concealment" of the trust and the federal government, which had systematically hindered the work of the committee."<sup>142</sup>

The *Untersuchungsausschuss* further politicised the subject of the Treuhand when the suggestion arose that Kohl's CDU was inextricably involved in the Treuhand's sales (and indeed, in Treuhand scandals). Officially, after all, the Treuhand had always been a branch separate to the government, out of the influence of everyday politics. Yet very early into the investigation, it became apparent that the government was more involved in privatisations than it let on. In the initial months of the investigation, the CDU began to block the committee's access to certain documents. Under the instruction of finance minister Waigel, when the finance department received requests for documents, the "requested files, for example about criminal investigations against the Treuhand or about breaches of duty by the Berlin institution, would be 'simply refused' by Waigel's officials with legally 'untenable' reasons." <sup>143</sup> And, when papers did arrive at the committee, they arrived "often incomplete and mostly completely unsystematic,' even if they were 'originally presented chronologically."144 (Treuhand members, too, were reluctant to provide evidence; Klaus Schucht, board member of the Treuhand, retorted that "My diaries are back in the Federal Archives in Koblenz and are only accessible ten years after my death. You could offer me two million marks and I wouldn't get them out of there" 145). As a result, three months into the

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>142</sup> "Der SPD-Sprecher Hinrich Kuessner geißelte eine 'menschenverachtende Treuhandpolitik' und Otto Schily griff die 'ideologicische Verbortheit' von Treuhand und Bundesregierung an, die die Arbeit des Ausschusses systematisch behindert hätten; Koalitionsvertreter nannten das umfassende SPD-Minderheiten votum hingegen ein 'unredliches manipulatives Machwerk." Marcus Böick, *Die Treuhand : Idee - Praxis - Erfahrung, 1990-1994* (Göttingen: Wallstein Verlag, 2018), 471.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>143</sup> "Angeforderte Akten zum Beispiel über strafrechtliche Ermittlungen gegen die Treuhand oder über Pflichtverletzungen der Berliner Anstalt würden von Waigels Beamten mit juristisch "nicht haltbaren" Begründungen "schlicht verweigert". 'Waigel Blockiert Ausschuß', *SPIEGEL*, 3 January 1994, <a href="https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-13686904.html">https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-13686904.html</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup> "Papiere kämen im Ausschuß "häufig unvollständig und meist völlig unsystematisch" an, auch wenn sie "ursprünglich chronologisch vorgehalten" worden waren." Waigel Blockiert Ausschuß'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>145</sup> "Schucht: Meine Tagebücher liegen wieder im Bundesarchiv in Koblenz und sind erst zehn Jahre nach meinem Tod zugänglich. Sie könnten mir zwei Millionen Mark bieten, und ich würde die da nicht rausholen." "... Wie Das Geschäft Damals Lief", *SPIEGEL*, 20 December 1999, https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-15275022.html.

investigation, the committee seemed to have 'no useful evidence at all,' according to an interim conclusion. Such hindrances fuelled further oppositional reactions from parties; the deliberate obscurement of evidence – from both Treuhand members and the government itself – seemed to suggest that the CDU was hiding some of form of complicity or guilt in Treuhand scandals, since "there seemed to be a lot of behind-the-scenes communications between the Treuhand and the federal government especially in the case of sensitive and more consequential decisions." <sup>146</sup>

To add to this, almost a decade after the Treuhand closed its doors, evidence emerged that government figures were implicated, too, in bribery and fiduciary crime at the hands of the Treuhand. In 2002, it was revealed that the Treuhand's 1992 sale of the coveted Leuna chemical refinery in Saxony-Anhalt involved bribery at the highest levels of German government. "Starting in 1992, around 80 million marks flowed covertly through dubious channels disguised as commissions." By the end of the deal, Günther Krause – a prominent CDU member and the party's Transport Member – had obtained around DM50m. Thus, long after 1994, the emergence of evidence of CDU corruption and wrongdoing which had not been apparent during the *Untersuchungsausschuss* further politicised the memory of the Treuhand.

Revelations of scandal and government involvement therefore allowed oppositional parties to position themselves as staunch advocates of specifically Eastern interests. The CDU, oppositional parties pointed out, did not operate in favour of the East; it sold out Easterners by means of supporting and interacting with the hated institution. Since the Treuhand remained a symbol of corruption, secrecy and fraud of the Eastern German people,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>146</sup> Böick, 'In from the Socialist "Cold," but Burned by the Capitalist "Heat"?', 150.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>147</sup> "Rund 80 Millionen Mark flossen ab 1992 über dubiose Kanäle verdeckt als Provisionen." 'LEUNA-AFFÄRE: Hilfe Aus Liechtenstein -', *SPIEGEL*, 2003, https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-26024491.html.

parties such as the PDS and the SPD attempted to establish that such iniquity did not emerge solely from individual members of the Treuhand, but from the CDU itself.

This development is a core part of the understanding of the narrative of the Treuhand: from 1993 onwards, the memory of the Treuhand took on a distinctly political character by becoming a tool by which oppositional parties could position themselves in the new unified political system. For parties that found the majority of their support in Eastern states, the memory of the Treuhand played a key part in the establishment of identarian party strategy; by positioning themselves as distinctly anti-Treuhand, parties claimed that they were advocating for Eastern voices. It is at this point where it becomes difficult to disentangle *general*, *public* anti-Treuhand sentiment from *political* anti-Treuhand sentiment. While the *Untersuchungsausschuss* was most likely prompted by desires to appeal to an Eastern electorate, it at the same time reinvigorated and reshaped the memories of Easterners to be even more negative towards the institution and the West. Eastern grievances and memories of the Treuhand thus seem to have been wielded for political purposes – which likely served to drive East and West German identity and political culture even further apart.

Hindsight of the Treuhand did not, as Birgit Breuel once hoped, lend itself to viewing the institution kindly. Far from the Treuhand saga being over and forgotten, anger and upset towards the Treuhand grew as the subject became ever further politicised. Through such divisions, it seemed that even well into the 1990s "unification, far from being an integrative experience, is proving a divisive one for Germans. The psychological gap is as wide as the economic chasm that divides the two Germanies." Even after the Treuhand had been officially shut down, the memorial culture that emerged in East Germany regarding the institution and the subsequent politicisation of this culture rendered the Treuhand as a

<sup>1 / 0</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>148</sup> Alun Jones, *The New Germany: A Human Geography*, 1st Edition (Chichester, England; New York:

<sup>\*</sup>Belhaven Press, 1995), 194.

permanent symbol of Eastern iniquity; a symbol that, as my next chapter explores, is utilised by oppositional parties to this very day. The transformation of the Treuhand from a living institution to one only in memories, then, was no less important than its actions were in shaping Eastern thoughts and opinions towards unification; in fact, this period served to cement the institution as the '*Buhmann*' (or 'bogeyman') of German reunification.

# **Chapter Three: And Now? The Treuhand in Modern-Day Germany**

Every year on October 9<sup>th</sup>, the citizens of Leipzig come together to celebrate the Festival of Lights – a commemoration of East Germany's Peaceful Revolution that began on October 9, 1989. On October 9<sup>th</sup>, 2018, next to the stage on which politicians were giving speeches and pastors were conducting prayers for peace, the fifteen thousand citizens who attended the festival saw something odd: a thirty-three-foot-long banner hoisted up by a gaggle of young men and women. Painted on the banner was a stark message: "Peace, happiness, unity? IT'S TIME TO REAPPRAISE THE TREUHAND." <sup>149</sup>



Figure 6: Aufbruch Ost's Banner at the 2018 Festival of the Lights

The students holding this banner – more than twenty years after the closure of the Treuhandanstalt – were a part of *Aufbruch Ost* (or 'Departure East'), a youth movement campaigning for the re-evaluation of the unification process and an end to East-West divisions. "We wanted to deliberately question how successful the reunification process had actually been," *Aufbruch Ost*'s founder Philip Rubach, a twenty-something year old student, remembered. Rubach continued:

The term "Treuhand" is a channel for all of the disappointment and outrage of the people who stayed in the East. It stands for a sell-out, for breakdown, and demolition [...] For East Germans, the Treuhand to this day still represents rifts in their biography, the devaluation of their life achievements, shame, resignation, and being robbed of a voice. 150

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>149</sup> "Friede, Freude, Einheit? Treuhand-Aufarbeitung jetzt." Philipp Rubach, 'Peace, Joy, Unity?', Rosa-Luxemburg Stiftung, 2 October 2020, https://www.rosalux.de/en/news/id/43142/peace-joy-unity?cHash=ab47c4d8eec91fadd936aa26523da14b.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>150</sup>Rubach.

Far from fading with time, the negative memory of the Treuhand has transcended even to generations unborn during its existence (after all, the student founders of *Aufbruch Ost* were not born until the mid-1990s or later). Indeed, during recent years and particularly since 2015, reinvigorated calls to review the Treuhand have materialised in force. In his booklet *Empowerment East*, author and curator Oberender encapsulates this new mood succinctly:

Thirty years after the Berlin Wall was opened, there is a politics of memory from below that is seeking to carve out some breathing room for the experiences of those who lived in the GDR and in the period that followed its demise. This new politics of memory from actors like Aufbruch Ost [...] can perhaps help us learn to better understand the distance between the two reunified halves of German society, and not allow this disparity to become a dynamic of division.<sup>151</sup>

It is this 'politics of memory' that this final chapter seeks to understand. Why are East Germans re-examining the Treuhand *now* – thirty years post-unification and twenty-five years after the disappearance of the institution? How can this re-emergence of division be explained – and does the Treuhand and its memory still truly divide the Eastern and Western peoples, or is modern-day Treuhand discourse more representative of Germany's strong political oppositional culture than anything else?

In order to answer this question, this chapter is split into two parts. The first part demonstrates the salience of the Treuhand memory in modern-day Germany, tracing the institution's re-emergence in recent years. The second part asks *why* the Treuhand has re-emerged. Here, it will become apparent that in recent years, moments of modern German political turmoil have been used by oppositional parties and their affiliates to remind Eastern Germans of their specific Eastern identity, of which anti-Treuhand sentiment remains a core part. In other words: an examination of the re-emergence of the Treuhand suggests that modern moments of political turmoil in Germany have been utilised by political oppositional

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>151</sup>Thomas Oberender, Empowerment Ost: Wie wir zusammen wachsen, 1st edition (Tropen, 2020).

culture to catalyse renewed looks back into unification-era wrongdoings, thus re-invigorating the theme of the Treuhand in East Germans' minds – young and old alike.

We begin, then, with an examination of the Treuhand in modern-day Germany. In recent years, various studies have investigated Easterners' perceptions of unification and the Treuhand thirty years on. The most extensive of these – a study conducted by historians Boick and Goschler – found that to a majority of East Germans, the topic of the Treuhand is still sensitive: within the East "there is evidence of a strong emotionalization of the topic." When asked to rate the success of the organisation on a scale of one to five (five being the worst), a large pool of respondents showed that "older East Germans' rated the organization as the most negative with 4.2." And, when associating 'key words' with the Treuhandanstalt, responses were overwhelmingly unfavourable: the most commonly used word was 'Abwicklung' (a neologism that literally translated means 'unwinding' but that more often meant "dissolving of scientific, cultural and social institutions of the GDR" or "sacking." Such a term has "strong negative connotations in contemporary public space" Sacking as do the other highly rated words, such as 'sell-out', 'fraud', 'injustice' and 'rip-off.' Boick and Goschler thus suggest that the Treuhand has become a "memory culture 'bad bank', into which many East Germans who were once directly or indirectly affected

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>152</sup> "Doch in den mit der Organisation vertrauten Gruppen deutet sich eine starke Emotionalisierung des Themas an." Goschler and Böick, 'Studie zur Wahrnehmung und Bewertung der Arbeit der Treuhandanstalt im Auftrag des Bundesministeriums für Wirtschaft und Energie', 103.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>153</sup> "Die "älteren Ostdeutschen" bewerteten die Organisation mit 4,2 […] am negativsten." Goschler and Böick, 103.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>154</sup> Manfred W. Hellmann, 'The Lexicographic Exploitation of the Wendekorpus: Looking Back at the Themes and Discourses of the Wende with the Wende-Wörterbuch', ed. John Partridge, *Getting into German: Multidisciplinary Linguistic Approaches*, 2005, 15–42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>155</sup> "Am häufigsten [...] wurde der von der Treuhandanstalt [...] stark negativ konnotierte [...] Begriff der "Abwicklung" genannt." Goschler and Böick, 'Studie zur Wahrnehmung und Bewertung der Arbeit der Treuhandanstalt im Auftrag des Bundesministeriums für Wirtschaft und Energie', 89.

<sup>156</sup> Goschler and Böick, 89.

were able to mentally "outsource" their largely unprocessed experiences of upheaval." They conclude:

In the long term, the discursive mechanisms of politicization and polarization led to an astonishing fragmentation of the field examined here: While the topic has remained present and highly emotional in a 'bottom-up' perspective in East Germany up to the present, in West Germany it has largely been forgotten.<sup>158</sup>

Studies such as this one show that the memory of the Treuhand remains salient in East Germany. Yet in recent years, this memorial repository has particularly re-emerged in various areas in East German culture. In 2020 alone, the arts seem to have majorly taken up the topic — in Magdeburg, for example, a theatre piece called 'Death of the Treuhand' was performed in September (in which actors wore scales and mermaid costumes and swum around the 'submerged world' of the GDR), <sup>159</sup> while in Chemnitz the biennial POCHEN art show in Chemnitz was themed 'The Treuhandanstalt' (in which twenty German artists were asked to portray their interpretations of the agency). <sup>160</sup> In September 2020, too, Netflix released a series entitled 'A Perfect Crime,' portraying the unsolved murder of Treuhand chief Rohwedder and the bitter divides between East and West Germany in the early years. <sup>161</sup> Various historical exhibits have also covered the Treuhand recently; most impactfully, perhaps, in the case of the Rosa-Luxemburg Foundation's exhibition *Schicksaal Treuhand: Treuhand Schicksaale* (The Fate of the Treuhand: Treuhand Fates), which travelled through twenty-two major Eastern towns and cities from 2019-2020. "After years of silence on the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>157</sup> "Jedoch ist sie [...] zu einer erinnerungskulturellen "Bad Bank" geworden, in die viele einstmals direkt oder indirekt betroffene Ostdeutsche ihre weitgehend unverarbeiteten Umbruchserfahrungen mental "auslagern" konnten." Goschler and Böick, 115.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>158</sup> "Langfristig führten die diskursiven Mechanismenvon Politisierung und Polarisierung zu einer erstaunlichen Fragmentierung des hier untersuchten Feldes: Während das Thema bis in die Gegenwart in Ostdeutschland in einer Perspektive "von unten" durchaus präsent und hochgradig emotional besetzt blieb, fiel es in Westdeutschland weitgehend dem Vergessen anheim. Goschler and Böick, 113.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>159</sup> Carolin Millner, *Tot Der Treuhand*, Theatre, accessed 3 February 2021, https://www.theatermagdeburg.de/spielplan/schauspiel/sz-20202021/premieren-2021/tod-der-treuhand/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>160</sup> 'Preis Der Zukunft' (POCHEN - POCHEN Biennale 2020), accessed 3 February 2021, https://www.pochen.eu/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>161</sup> A Perfect Crime (TV Mini-Series 2020) - IMDb, accessed 3 February 2021, http://www.imdb.com/title/tt12939836/.

part of those affected, there is an increasing need to exchange individual post-reunification experiences with fiduciary policy. [...] Our traveling exhibition documents Treuhand history through East German life stories,"162 the exhibition's pamphlet proclaims. The interviews with first-hand Easterners affected by the Treuhand that make up the bulk of the exhibition are overwhelmingly unfavourable in their portrayal of the Treuhand:

What the Treuhandanstalt had to offer in the 1990s was extremely lackluster, superficial and cowardly. [...] I think their secret task was to destroy everything the Wessis didn't need. The staff of the Treuhandanstalt fulfilled this task excellently. 163

I went to bed night after night with the worries and hardships entrusted to me. When I talk about the post-reunification period today, the memory of what happened still upsets me. 164

The experience of first having to fire my entire research group and later, at intervals, more of my former colleagues, left a dark chapter in my life story. 165

With the liquidation of the lignite industry in 1991, I was finally fired [...] I "thickened", that's what they say in Saxony, when everything just doesn't matter. It took ten years before I could get excited about something again. 166

Such retrospective narratives of the hardships rendered by the Treuhand's campaign of privatisation and subsequent unemployment are emblematic of every almost every life story portrayed at the Rosa-Luxemburg exhibit, and indeed, of a majority of the cultural works that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>162</sup> Dagmar Engelke, editorial for exhibition Schicksaal Treuhand: "Nach jahrelangem Schweigen der Betroffenen wächst zunehmend das Bedürfnis, die individuellen NachwendeErfahrungen mit der Treuhandpolitik auszutauschen. [...] Unsere Wanderausstellung dokumentiert Treuhand-Geschichte durch ostdeutsche Lebensgeschichten. Rosa-Luxemburg-Stiftung, Schicksal Treuhand - Treuhand-Schicksale, 6. <sup>163</sup> Bernd Hoffman, in interview with Rosa-Luxemburg Stiftung for exhibition Schicksaal Treuhand "Heute denke ich: Was die Treuhandanstalt in den Neunzigerjahren geboten hatte, war äußerst glanzlos, oberflächlich und feige. [...] Ich denke, im Stillen lautete ihr Auftrag, alles kaputtzumachen, was die Wessis hatten und was sie nicht brauchten." Rosa-Luxemburg-Stiftung, Schicksal Treuhand - Treuhand-Schicksale, 45.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>164</sup> Dagmar Jacoby, in interview with Rosa-Luxemburg Stiftung for exhibition Schicksaal Treuhand: "Allerdings ging ich Nacht für Nacht mit den Sorgen und Nöten, die mir anvertraut worden waren, ins Bett. Wenn ich heute über die Nachwendezeit spreche, wühlt mich die Erinnerung an die Ereignisse immer noch auf." Rosa-Luxemburg-Stiftung, Schicksal Treuhand - Treuhand-Schicksale, 111...

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>165</sup> Dr. Rolf-Dieter Klodt, in interview with Rosa-Luxemburg Stiftung for exhibition Schicksaal Treuhand: "Die Erfahrung, zunächst meine gesamte PVC-Forschungsgruppe und später in Intervallen noch weitere meiner ehemaligen Kollegen entlassen zu müssen, hinterließ ein dunkles Kapitel in meiner Lebensgeschichte." Rosa-Luxemburg-Stiftung, Schicksal Treuhand - Treuhand-Schicksale, 53.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>166</sup> Erhard Reiche, in interview with Rosa-Luxemburg Stiftung for exhibition Schicksaal Treuhand: "Mit der Abwicklung der Braunkohlenindustrie 1991 wurde auch ich endgültig abgewickelt [...] Ich habe «gedickscht», das sagt man im Sächsischen, wenn einem alles nur noch egal ist. Zehn Jahre hat es gedauert, bis ich mich wieder für etwas begeistern konnte." Rosa-Luxemburg-Stiftung, Schicksal Treuhand - Treuhand-Schicksale, 41.

portray or represent the Treuhand. Yet a closer examination of many of these reinvestigations reveal political undercurrents beneath them. The study by Boick and Goschler, for example, was commissioned the Federal Ministry for Economic Affairs and Energy — whose Parliamentary Secretary, Iris Gleicke, is an SPD member and an outspoken Treuhand critic. (While the outcome of this survey is no less valid, we must thus question the impetus behind it). The Rosa-Luxemburg Foundation is directly affiliated with Die Linke. And even *Aufbruch Ost* — a student group which was never officially aligned with political parties — announced in February 2021 that its founder, Philip Rubach, was to run for local parliament as a representative of Die Linke.

It seems, then, that that there may be a relationship between the re-emergence of much of the Treuhand discourse over the past few years and German politics – and that there is perhaps a political impetus behind the reinvigorated discourse of the Treuhand. Thus, we turn to the second question of this chapter; namely, why is the Treuhand once again surfacing as a flashpoint for political opposition *now*? The next part of this chapter argues that two political crises have been utilised by political opposition to draw parallels to the Treuhand; crises which have brought the memory of the Treuhand to the forefront in the East by reinvigorating notions of distinctly Eastern identities. The Treuhand, as an established and entrenched anti-East symbol, has become a useful tool for political opposition; a politicised reminder of defiant Eastern identities and of continued Western wrongdoings.

In order to discuss any notions of continued and defiant Eastern identities, we must foreground such discussion by recognising the foundational structural disadvantages of Easterners that persist in united Germany to this day. In terms of income, employment and wealth, East Germany lags behind its Western counterpart; a plethora of studies have been conducted which conclude that East Germans "continue to experience structural disadvantages compared to West Germans with regard to salary levels and personal wealth,

property ownership, and the likelihood to inherit wealth."<sup>167</sup> Hall and Ludwig find that "in spite of a common currency, a national language, and well-developed markets for technology and capital, the eastern region fails to exhibit a secular trend in the growth of per capita income or product that would lead to a convergence with the western region over time."<sup>168</sup> Frick and Goebel find that "the average East German market incomes [...] are still far lower than in West Germany," and thus that "we must reject the hypothesis that East and West Germany are moving towards a common income distribution."<sup>169</sup> Becker finds that "West Germans have a much higher propensity to own a home compared to their eastern compatriots."<sup>170</sup> Regional inequality is undeniably rife: Easterners receive on average only 83% of West German wage levels,<sup>171</sup> the unemployment rate is persistently higher in Eastern Germany,<sup>172</sup> and only one in five leadership positions in Eastern Germany is held by an Easterner.<sup>173</sup>

Such statistics show that even today, there is most certainly a divide between East and West Germany. To many East Germans, their comparative disadvantages must be seen as products of the unification process: the introduction of neoliberal capitalism into East Germany created "permanent divisions between ins and outs in the Federal Republic," 174 and

1

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>167</sup> Dostal, 'Germany's Post-Reunification Effort to Achieve National Reconciliation', 27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>168</sup> John B. Hall and Udo Ludwig, 'Economic Convergence across German Regions in Light of Empirical Findings', *Cambridge Journal of Economics* 30, no. 6 (2006): 951.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>169</sup> Joachim R. Frick and Jan Goebel, 'Regional Income Stratification in Unified Germany Using a Gini Decomposition Approach', *Regional Studies* 42, no. 4 (2008): 26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>170</sup> Gideon Becker, 'Econometric Analysis of the Wealth Gap between East and West Germany' (University of Tübingen, Faculty of Economics and Social Sciences, Tübingen: Working Papers in Economics and Finance, 2015), 37, http://nbn-resolving.de/urn:nbn:de:bsz:21-dspace-656979.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>171</sup>Christian Schweiger, 'Deutschland Einig Vaterland?: East-West Cleavages in Germany Thirty Years After Reunification', *German Politics and Society* 37, no. 3 (2019): 18–31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>172</sup> Tobias Buck, 'Lingering Divide: Why East and West Germany Are Drifting Apart', *Financial Times*, 28 August 2019, https://www.ft.com/content/a22d04b2-c4b0-11e9-a8e9-296ca66511c9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>174</sup> Andreas Pickel, 'Jump-Starting a Market Economy: A Critique of the Radical Strategy for Economic Reform in Light of the East German Experience', *Studies in Comparative Communism* 25, no. 2 (1 June 1992): 182, https://doi.org/10.1016/0039-3592(92)90005-5.

thus, "East Germans have felt economically exploited since 1990." Perhaps it is unsurprising, then, that an October 2020 survey revealed that 44% of East Germans believed the unification process to be unsuccessful; many Easterners feel that to this day, "the integration of the 'new German citizens' is still pending."

Yet regional disparities alone cannot explain the politicised resurgence of the Treuhand and Eastern identities in recent years. After all, living conditions in Eastern Germany have not significantly worsened – they've improved, with East Germany narrowing the (albeit still wide) economic gap in recent years. While we must foreground the ongoing indignation of Easterners towards the West with these structural disadvantages, we now turn to two particular moments which, in the past five years, seem to be linked with the resurgence of Eastern identities and the memory of the Treuhand.

The first is that of the Greek government debt crisis, which began in 2011. Germany's bailout of the Greek economy – a bailout worth €22.4Bn – was accompanied with the suggestion that "a fund –Treuhand in all but name – be established under the supervision of foreign creditors to sell Greek ports, airports, real estate, energy suppliers and other concerns in the hopes of raising 50 billion euros, about \$55 billion." In 2015, this "Treuhand 2.0" based on the German Treuhand of the 1990s – was implemented between the Eurozone and Greece. Such a decision caused much outrage, not least from the Greeks themselves:

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>175</sup> Jorg Roesler, Epilog for Rosa-Luxemburg exhibit: "Es hat schon seine Berechtigung, wenn sich laut Umfragen die Ostdeutschen seit 1990 wirtschaftlich ausgebeutet fühlen." Rosa-Luxemburg-Stiftung, *Schicksal Treuhand - Treuhand-Schicksale*, 120.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>176</sup>Köcher, 'Fremd Im Eigenen Haus. Die Teilung Ist Für Viele Ostdeutsche Präsenter Als Für Westdeutsche. Sie Haben Weniger Vertrauen in Den Staat Und Die Politischen Parteien.'

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>177</sup>Jorg Roesler, for Rosa-Luxemburg Exhibit: "Die Integration der «neuen Bundesbürger» steht noch aus." Rosa-Luxemburg-Stiftung, *Schicksal Treuhand - Treuhand-Schicksale*, 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>178</sup> For more, see 'East Germany Has Narrowed Economic Gap with West Germany since Fall of Communism, but Still Lags' (Pew Research Center), accessed 3 February 2021, https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2019/11/06/east-germany-has-narrowed-economic-gap-with-west-germany-since-fall-of-communism-but-still-lags/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>179</sup> Alan Cowell, 'Greek Plan Stirs Memories in Germany', *The New York Times*, 24 July 2015, sec. World, https://www.nytimes.com/2015/07/24/world/europe/greek-plan-stirs-memories-in-germany.html. <sup>180</sup> Köpping, *Integriert doch erst mal uns!*, 18.

Greece's Finance Minister Varoufakis condemned the "demeaning, unimaginative and pernicious Treuhand model," decrying that "the Greek Treuhand remains an abomination, and it should be a stigma on Europe's conscience."<sup>181</sup>

German political opposition, too, was incensed by the Greek Eurozone crisis – in particular, Die Linke. The long-term Eurosceptic party issued scathing critiques of the government's decision, issuing reports on the fallibility of the 2002 German transition to the Euro, while voting in large part against the government's decisions in the Bundestag. The mantra of "austerity as the only solution" was condemned universally by Die Linke, and the vast majority of the party voted against the CDU government's Greek programmes. Sahra Wagenknecht, first deputy chairwoman of Die Linke, issued a particularly scathing critique of these decisions:

The new privatization fund, a kind of Treuhand 2.0, will ensure that the prospects of ever seeing even a part of our money again continue to deteriorate. After reunification, we have had relevant experiences in Germany with the squandering of public assets by a trust company. The new edition of such a money-burning machine for the benefit of influential business circles and corrupt oligarchs is now the last thing Greece needs in its misery.<sup>184</sup>

Such a critique from opposition parties to German Eurozone politics is not new: in 1998, the PDS had been the only party in the Bundestag to vote against the introduction of the Euro. Yet the crisis espoused reactions from all sides of the political spectrum; in 2013, as a result of the Eurozone crisis, an entirely new, right-wing political oppositional party – 'Alternative

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>181</sup> Yanis Varoufakis, 'Europe's Vindictive Plan for Greece', *Mint* (blog), 21 July 2015, https://www.livemint.com/Opinion/HcdyEBBqEsVbDu9VLzlU6O/Yanis-Varoufakis--Europes-vindictive-plan-for-Greece.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>182</sup> Heiner Flassbeck and Kōstas Lapabitsas, *The Systemic Crisis of the Euro-True Causes and Effective Therapies* (Rosa-Luxemburg-Stiftung Berlin, 2013).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>183</sup> Wolfgang Schäuble, 'Why Austerity Is Only Cure for the Eurozone', *Financial Times* 5, no. 09 (2011): 2011. <sup>184</sup> "Zugleich wird nicht nur die Fortsetzung der Kürzungspolitik, sondern auch der neue Privatisierungsfonds, eine Art Treuhand 2.0, dafür sorgen, dass die Aussichten, auch nur einen Teil unseres Geldes jemals wiederzusehen, sich weiter verschlechtern. Wir haben in Deutschland nach der Wiedervereinigung einschlägige Erfahrungen mit der Verschleuderung öffentlichen Vermögens durch eine Treuhandanstalt gemacht. Die Neuauflage einer solchen Geldverbrennungsmaschine zum Vorteil einflussreicher Wirtschaftskreise und korrupter Oligarchen ist nun wirklich das Letzte, was Griechenland in seinem Elend braucht." Sahra Wagenknecht, 'Diese "Einigung" zerstört Europa', Fraktion DIE LINKE. im Bundestag, 13 July 2015, https://www.linksfraktion.de/presse/pressemitteilungen/detail/diese-einigung-zerstoert-europa/.

für Deutschland' (AfD) – was created. Both Die Linke and AfD understood the genesis of the Eurocrisis as similar – it was simply an extension of "the accumulated neoliberal policies of the past twenty years," policies which "have created widespread disaffection." The Treuhand – the initial, and perhaps ultimate representation of the CDU's neoliberal policies – thus once more entered the arena of German Bundestag politics; *particularly* given that one solution to the crisis suggested a 'Treuhand 2.0.' Political opposition from both left and right portrayed the government's decision to support and indeed assist in the creation of a new Treuhand as misguided, and as ignoring large swathes of the population – the government "should have learned from history that the Treuhand gamble had catastrophic psychological consequences," since "even though the agency was run by Germans, who spoke German, still it was seen by many in the East as an occupying force." Rather than providing innovative solutions to a crisis, politicians were "repeating old mistakes." Rather than providing innovative

It is likely, then, that the Eurozone crisis became a new flashpoint for the German government's neoliberal policies for opposition parties; a source of anger and disillusionment that may have been used to draw parallels to – and reinvigorate – the memory of the Treuhand by Eastern political parties in East Germany. In 2015, a new crisis emerged that was to make this flashpoint notable once more: the CDU government's decision to take in hundreds of thousands of refugees from the Middle East. This decision that was met with huge criticism and derision, specifically from Eastern regions – a 2019 survey found that over half of the citizens of East Germany felt "collective anger against new immigration policies," while 63% renounced or devalued the "importance of asylum seekers." These

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>185</sup> Christine Buchholz, 'Germany Redivided', New Left Review, no. 116 (2019), 106.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>186</sup> Laabs, 'Why Is Germany so Tough on Greece?'.

<sup>187</sup> Laabs...

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>188</sup> Max Holscher, 'Studie: Jeder Zweite hat Vorbehalte gegenüber Asylsuchenden', *SPIEGEL*, 25 April 2019, https://www.spiegel.de/politik/deutschland/friedrich-ebert-stiftung-jeder-zweite-hat-ressentiments-gegenasylsuchende-a-1264034.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>189</sup> Holscher.

percentages were far lower in the West.<sup>190</sup> To Easterners, this divide in attitudes was easily explained: "when refugees began to arrive in Germany [...] many people in this part of the country found it difficult to grasp. They felt they had been there long before the refugees arrived, but nobody ever cared about them." As such, political scientists speculated that "a lot of Easterners feel run over by the migration policies that they feel were forced upon them by the federal government that is dominated by Westerners," and suggested that the refugee crisis embodied a long-seated tension between East Germans and the federal government: "More than a few [East Germans] felt Syrian migrants in 2015 were given a warmer reception than they had received in 1989." 193

With such claims in mind, the East German reaction to the refugee crisis might be understood as the final chapter of a long-standing insecurity about the pre-eminence of the West in a united Germany. This mistrust might be the reason, too, for a rise in East German apathy towards democracy; in 2019, only 31% of Eastern Germans agreed with the statement that democracy was the best form of government (down from 53% only two years earlier, and in contrast to the 72% of West Germans). While it would likely be simplistic to blame East German resentments towards the federal government on feelings of mistrust and alienation alone – especially in the complex case of immigration policy in Germany – such an explanation, and the accompanying rise in anti-democratic sentiment in the East, has certainly been exploited by political opposition. To Eastern politicians, the Easterners' rejection of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>190</sup> 44% of Westerners feel collective anger against new immigration policies; 51% reduce the importance of or devalue asylum seekers: Holscher.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>191</sup> 'What Drives the Far-Right AfD's Success in Eastern Germany? | DW | 02.09.2019', *Deutsche Welle*, accessed 3 February 2021, https://www.dw.com/en/what-drives-the-far-right-afds-success-in-eastern-germany/a-50264353.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>192</sup> Eric Kirschbaum, 'Germany Still Has an East-West Divide — but Now It's about Attitudes toward Refugees', *Los Angeles Times*, 17 September 2018, sec. World & Nation, https://www.latimes.com/world/la-fg-east-west-germany-refugees-20180917-story.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>193</sup> Constanze Stelzenmüller, 'The AfD Wolf Is at the Door in East Germany', *Brookings* (blog), 9 September 2019, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2019/09/09/the-afd-wolf-is-at-the-door-in-east-germany/.

<sup>194</sup> Buck.

asylum seekers was ultimately a rejection of West German path-dependency, and thus, political opposition took on a new motto: as Petra Köpping, an Eastern member of the SPD succinctly put it, "Integrate *us* first!" Köpping suggests that the lack of East German assimilation into unified Germany is what ultimately led to anti-refugee stances and support for right-wing parties in East Germany. This sentiment, Köpping argues, is symptomatic of a larger trend:

Apparently, many [Easterners] are not talking about the issues of refugees at all. These were only a projection screen for deeper anger and criticism. [...] With these people who want to talk, it quickly becomes clear that they were not listened to in the past. Nobody really took their specific problems seriously. Nobody paid tribute to their life stories. Nobody responded to them. 196

Perhaps unsurprisingly, then, political opposition that claimed to speak for East Germans has gained prominence in the East after the refugee crisis. AfD's critiques of the government during the refugee crisis were potent, focused particularly on the failures of the government to stand up for Eastern citizens: Easterners "have been lied to and betrayed by this government not only at the moment, but for many years." AfD emphasised that the foundation of such 'lies' and division was the Treuhand: as an AfD candidate remarked, "Anyone looking for the causes of the unequal development in East and West must start with Treuhand. Their machinations are the root of all evil." Such statements of culpability are likely overwrought; attributing the Treuhandanstalt's actions *alone* to a continuing East-West

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>195</sup> Köpping, Integriert doch erst mal uns!..

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>196</sup> "Diese Aussage brachte es auf den Punkt: Hier geht es anscheinend bei vielen gar nicht um das Thema Flüchtlinge. Diese waren nur Projektionsfläche für eine tiefer liegende Wut und Kritik. [...] Denn bei diesen Menschen, die reden wollen, zeigt sich schnell, dass ihnen in der Vergangenheit nicht zugehört wurde. Niemand hat ihre konkreten Probleme wirklich ernst genommen. Niemand hat ihre Lebensgeschichten gewürdigt. Niemand ist auf sie eingegangen." Köpping, *Integriert doch erst mal uns!*, 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>197</sup> "Man werde nicht nur im Moment, sondern schon seit vielen Jahren von dieser Regierung belogen und betrogen." Lars Geiges, 'Wie Die AfD Im Kontext Der "Flüchtlingskrise "mobilisierte. Eine Empirisch-Qualitative Untersuchung Der "Herbstoffensive 2015 "', *Zeitschrift Für Politikwissenschaft* 28, no. 1 (2018): 49–69.

<sup>198 &</sup>quot;Wer nach den Ursachen der ungleichen Entwicklung in Ost und West sucht, der muss bei der Treuhand anfangen. Denn deren Machenschaften waren die Wurzel allen Übels." 'AfD nennt Treuhand die "Wurzel allen Übels" in Ostdeutschland', *MAZ - Märkische Allgemeine*, 1 May 2019, <a href="https://www.maz-online.de/Nachrichten/Politik/AfD-nennt-Treuhand-die-Wurzel-allen-Uebels-in-Ostdeutschland">https://www.maz-online.de/Nachrichten/Politik/AfD-nennt-Treuhand-die-Wurzel-allen-Uebels-in-Ostdeutschland</a>.

divide is simplistic. Yet nonetheless, polemics such as AfD's are useful in exemplifying the power that the Treuhand has in Eastern memories, and subsequently in suggesting that a reinvigorated interest in the Treuhand is a result of political oppositions' attempts to win over an electorate. In the 2017 state elections, AfD won over 20% of the popular vote in most East German states. (By contrast, in Western German states AfD won only 11% of the vote<sup>199</sup>). It seems that the party has managed to "successfully appeal to the feeling of insecurity and most of all of cultural alienation that characterizes many voters in the East and that established parties have failed to sufficiently address."<sup>200</sup> Similarly, Die Linke's success comes from Eastern strongholds; the party consistently gains its most seats in the Eastern states of Thuringia, Saxony-Anhalt and Berlin, and in the 2019 Thuringian state election, Die Linke won a majority for the first time. Regional success of opposition parties is thus likely a contributor to the Treuhand's re-emergence; the Treuhand plays an intrinsic part in the mistrust of East Germans towards their Western counterparts and thus is utilised by opposition parties in the attempt to claim the 'Eastern voice'. In recent years, this has likely become particularly acute, as an Eastern German political alienation from the federal government's politics – particularly through the Greek Eurozone crisis and the refugee crisis - has emerged. As such, the reinvigoration of the Treuhand is, more than anything, a politicised motif of this East-West divide; an attempt to capture a voter base reminded by the Treuhand of its victimhood. As political scientist Schweiger observes, "Eastern Germany displays a widespread feeling of alienation from the institutions and the political process of the Federal Republic. [...] The Treuhand contributed to the perception that the East is essentially governed by West Germans." In this way, "the self-perception of Eastern Germans as 'second-class citizens' [...] is crucial to understand how the failings of the reunification

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>199</sup> 'German Election: Why This Is a Turning Point', *BBC News*, 25 September 2017, sec. Europe, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-41094785">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-41094785</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>200</sup> Schweiger, 'Deutschland Einig Vaterland?', 27.

process have created lasting scars in substantial sections of East German society"<sup>201</sup> – scars which oppositional parties attempt to highlight in order to gain votes in their strongholds.

Thus, it seems as though the Treuhand – as an oft-emphasised symbol of Eastern voicelessness in the unification process – has contributed to a general Eastern politics of alienation that is underlined by oppositional politicians to this very day. Recent years of political crises have served only to underscore this: the Greek crisis and the refugee crisis alike have brought ever-present tensions to the forefront by way of Eastern politicians. As such, an examination into the agency and the reinvigoration of its memory in recent years might provide a useful context with which to understand German divisions to this very day. Rather than the Treuhand being a part of history in East Germany, it is ever-present: a reminder of Western hegemony to the Eastern electorate. The subject of the Treuhand in the East is thus pertinent in the East to this very day, not only forming subjective memory practices, but shaping a political culture – and thus, must not be overlooked when examining East-West relations thirty years after reunification.

•

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>201</sup> Schweiger, 21.

### **Conclusion**

In June 2019, a ferocious debate broke out in the German Bundestag. The subject? The Treuhandanstalt of the 1990s, and the potentiality of a new *Untersuchungsausschuss* (or committee of investigation) into the agency. "People like to talk about the East, and now and again wonder why the frustration with politics and politicians is particularly pronounced there," Dietmar Bartsch, chairman of Die Linke, proclaimed. "I tell you: One building block to understand where this frustration is coming from is the disaster of the Treuhandanstalt." <sup>202</sup> As the debate continued, Jurgen Pohl, a member of the AfD, chimed in from across the room:

"We are talking about the Treuhand, or more precisely: We are talking about the trauma of the East Germans. [...] The East was good enough for the garbage. This is a scandal!"<sup>203</sup>

Very quickly, however, it became clear that this was not the majority consensus within the room: the majority of the Bundestag condemned both Bartsch and Pohl for politicising the memory of the Treuhand. A CDU member, Rehberg – notably, an East German who owned a jewellery store in the East during the time of the Treuhand – retorted:

Mr Bartsch, I always like to listen when you describe the mistakes at the Treuhand. But you forget the context. [...] What was it like about 29 years ago at the turn of the year 1989/90? Hundreds of thousands of former GDR citizens had gone to the West. If the path to German unity had not been taken quickly, the exodus would have continued. [...] Rapid privatization was the only alternative.<sup>204</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>202</sup> "Es wird auch hier sehr gern über den Osten geredet und sich dann hin und wieder gewundert, warum die Frustration über die Politik, über Politikerinnen und Politiker dort besonders ausgeprägt ist. Ich sage Ihnen: Ein Baustein, um zu verstehen, woher dieser Frust kommt, ist das Desaster der Treuhandanstalt." "Plenarprotokoll 19/107'. 'Plenarprotokoll 19/107' (Berlin: Deutscher Bundestag, 27 June 2019), Bundestag Archiv, https://dipbt.bundestag.de/dip21/btp/19/19107.pdf#P.13141.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>203</sup> "Wir reden über die Treuhand, oder genauer: Wir reden über das Trauma der Ostdeutschen. Meine Damen und Herren, die Arbeit der Treuhand hat tiefe Wunden in die ostdeutsche Seele gerissen […] Für den Müll war der Osten gut genug. Das ist eine Schweinerei!" 'Plenarprotokoll 19/107', 13145.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>204</sup> "Herr Kollege Bartsch, ich höre immer gerne zu, wenn Sie die Fehler bei der Treuhand beschreiben. Aber Sie vergessen die Rahmenbedingungen. Wie sah es denn vor gut 29 Jahren zur Jahreswende 1989/90 aus? Zu Hunderttausenden sind die ehemaligen DDR-Bürger in den Westen gegangen. Wenn man nicht schnell den Pfad zur deutschen Einheit beschritten hätte, dann wäre der Exodus weitergegange. […] Deswegen war die schnelle Privatisierung die einzige Alternative." 'Plenarprotokoll 19/107', 13144.

He finished with a warning: "if you start turning back the past 30 years in order to make political capital out of it, you will achieve nothing in the future. [...] Die Linke and AfD want to instrumentalize the Treuhand out of pure populism, for election campaign purposes." Similarly, SPD representative Steffen chastised Pohl: "Your speech was so backward-looking, and really almost so disgustingly divisive, that one thinks one is still alive in the days of the GDR and FRG." And FDP member Linda Teutenberg put the mood of the large majority of the parties quite clearly:

There is one thing that cannot be avoided. Die Linke and AfD agree on a crucial question: the Treuhand is to blame. Nothing can hide the fact that two parties are struggling to stand out as the sole guardians of East German sensitivities and interests before the state elections. [...] Stop taking part of our country hostage to your party-political profile!<sup>207</sup>

This fierce debate exemplifies how, thirty years after the Treuhand's active years, the institution continues to vividly animate discussions within Germany. Undoubtedly, the Treuhand remains a symbol for the divides between Easterners and Westerners – the speeches of Pohl and Bartsch underline this. But more so, the Bundestag debate might be the best sole example of the argument that this thesis has presented: that ultimately, the history of the Treuhand is defined and shaped by its politicisation. This debate – a deeply factional discussion about whether the Treuhand should be *further* politicised through a committee of inquiry – might be seen as a metaphor for the development of the Treuhand debates to this very day. The flashpoint of the Treuhand remains entrenched as a symbol within East

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>205</sup> "Wer anfängt, die letzten 30 Jahren zurückzudrehen, um politisch daraus Kapital zu schlagen, der erreicht für die Zukunft gar nichts. […] Linke und AfD wollen aus reinem Populismus und zu Wahlkampfzwecken die Treuhand instrumentalisieren." 'Plenarprotokoll 19/107', 13145.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>206</sup> "Herr Pohl, eigentlich wollte ich heute zur AfD gar nichts sagen; aber Ihre Rede war so rückwärtsgewandt und wirklich schon fast so widerlich spaltend, dass man denkt, man lebe noch zu Zeiten von DDR und BRD." 'Plenarprotokoll 19/107', 13146.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>207</sup> "Aber über eines kann hier nichts hinwegtäuschen: Linke und AfD sind sich in einer entscheidenden Frage einig: Die Treuhandanstalt ist schuld.Nichts kann darüber hinwegtäuschen, dass hier zwei Parteien darum ringen, sich als alleinige Hüter ostdeutscher Befindlichkeiten und Interessen vor den Landtagswahlen zu profilieren. [...] Hören Sie auf, einen Teil unseres Landes zur Geisel Ihrer parteipolitischen Profilierung zu machen!" 'Plenarprotokoll 19/107', 13148-9.

Germany; today, the divisive nature of the agency seems to be particularly underscored by opposition parties in order to motivate voter bases.

Thus we return to the original question – namely, to what extent did the Treuhand cause and maintain East-West divides? This analysis has emphasised that the Treuhand is an important focal point in Eastern antagonisms towards the West, and, when considering the ever-divided nature of Germany, must be considered as a symbol of identarian Eastern divides as one of the founding 'lightning rods' of anger against West Germany. Presently, these divides are difficult to differentiate from their political foundations. While there is no doubt that there was – and remains – significant outrage over the Treuhand's actions and scandals, this outrage has become a symbolic cornerstone for political opposition. Thus, it has become difficult to disentangle to what extent the Treuhand *truly* causes East-West rifts, and to what extent this has been overemphasised and exaggerated by typically 'Eastern' parties.

Yet providing an answer to this question is perhaps less important than recognising that ultimately, the Treuhandanstalt played a significant role in transforming East Germany through its mass privatisation schemes, and has an impact on both German politics and culture to this very day. Outside of Germany, few people have heard of the term 'Treuhandanstalt' – let alone understand the gravitas that the organisation holds within reunified Germany's history. An institution that few people outside of the country have heard of remains an important part of many Germans' everyday lives and memories. In order to understand modern-day divides that percolate within German society, it is important to look back to the Treuhand – since, even thirty years after the collapse of the Berlin Wall, the institution is brought up time and again as a symbol of division. The memorial culture that the Treuhand left behind within Germany lingers – and must be recognised, particularly if we are to understand East German political undercurrents and leanings towards fringe parties. As such, we cannot understand modern day East German political resentments and divisions

without the Treuhand – and thus, it may be that Germany will only progress to true unity by considering the effect of the institution and the memorial culture it left behind.

# **Appendix: German Governmental Structure and Political Parties**

Government Structure

### **Bundestag**

The Bundestag is the German Federal parliament. The parliament is directly elected by all German people every four years. It makes up the legislative branch of the Federal Government.

#### Bundesländer

The Bundesländer (or 'Länder') are the sixteen states which make up Germany's Federal Republic which each retain a measure of sovereignty. In 1990, when Germany formally reunified, the five Eastern Länder (Brandenburg, Mecklenburg-Vorpommern, Saxony, Saxony-Anhalt and Thuringia) joined the eleven previously existing Western Länder (Baden-Württemberg, Bavaria, Brandenburg, Bremen, Hamburg, Hesse, Lower Saxony, North Rhine-Westphalia, Rhineland-Palatine, Saarland and Schleswig-Holstein) in the German Federal Republic.

Political Parties

#### **AfD**

Alternative für Deutschland or AfD is a nationalist political party founded in 2013. It is aligned with the far-right of the political spectrum, and campaigns on a basis of national conservatism, Euroscepticism and anti-immigration. In 2017, AfD became the third party in the Bundestag with 12.6% of the votes. It is particularly successful in the East, where it is largely represented in all state governments.

#### **CDU**

The Christian Democratic Union is Germany's catch-all centre-right party that has headed the Federal government since 2005 under Angela Merkel. Under Chancellor Kohl, the CDU led the reunification of Germany, holding power from 1982-1998. The party is represented in all sixteen of Germany's states.

### Die Linke

Die Linke or 'The Left Party' was founded in 2007 as the result of the merger of the Party of Democratic Socialism (PDS) with the Electoral Alternative for Labour and Social Justice party (WASG). The party is the most left-wing party of the six represented in the Bundestag. It finds most of its support in the East, but is represented in ten of Germany's sixteen state legislatures (including all five of the eastern states).

### **FDP**

The Free Democratic Party is Germany's classic-liberal party. It is aligned with the centre or centre-right and is often a coalition partner to the CDU / CSU.

### **PDS**

The Party of Democratic Socialism is a now defunct party in Germany, active from 1989-2007. The PDS was the legal successor of the SED (the Socialist Unity Party), the party that ruled the East German GDR from 1946-1989. From 1990-2005, the PDS represented itself as the left-wing 'party of the East.' In 2005, the party dissolved, entering into an electoral

alliance with the West German Electoral Alternative for Labour and Social Justice party (WASG) to form a new party called *Die Linke* (The Left).

### **SED**

The Socialist Unity Party was the governing political party of the German Democratic Republic (GDR) after the partition of Germany. The party ruled Germany from 1946-1989. Since the GDR was an authoritarian, one-party state, the SED was the sole party in East Germany. After reunification, in hopes of changing its image, it renamed itself PDS (Party of Democratic Socialism).

### **SPD**

The Social Democratic Party of Germany is the oldest existing party represented in the Bundestag and was one of the world's first Marxist-influenced parties. It is now aligned with the centre-left, and led the German government from 1998-2005. Today, the SPD is represented in eleven of the sixteen state governments.

# **Bibliography**

# **Primary Sources**

# Archives & Manuscripts

### **Deutscher Bundestag**

- 'Beschlußempfehlung Und Bericht Des 2. Untersuchungsausschusses 'Treuhandanstalt' Nach Artikel 44 Des Grundgesetzes'. *Drucksache* 12, no. 8404 (1994): 31.08.
- 'Einigungsvertrag Vom 31. August 1990 (BGBl. 1990 II S. 889), Die Zuletzt Durch Artikel 32 Absatz 3 Des Gesetzes Vom 27. Juni 2017 (BGBl. I S. 1966) Geändert Worden Ist', 31 August 1990. Bundesministeriums der Justiz und für Verbraucherschutz. <a href="https://www.gesetze-im-internet.de/einigvtr/EinigVtr.pdf">https://www.gesetze-im-internet.de/einigvtr/EinigVtr.pdf</a>.
- GBl. (GDR) I, s. 300. 'Gesetz Zur Privatisierung Und Reorganisation Des Volkseigenen Vermögens (Treuhandgesetz) Vom 17. Juni 1990', 17 June 1990. Bundesministerium der Justiz und Für Verbraucherschutz.
- 'Plenarprotokoll 19/107'. Berlin: Deutscher Bundestag, 27 June 2019. Bundestag Archiv. <a href="https://dipbt.bundestag.de/dip21/btp/19/19107.pdf#P.13141">https://dipbt.bundestag.de/dip21/btp/19/19107.pdf#P.13141</a>.

#### **Geschichte von Unten**

- Veranstaltung des Bündnisses Kritischer Gewerkschafterinnen Ost/ West, mit Betriebsräten aus Henningsdorf und Rheinhausen. 'Wie Fechten Wir Es Künftig Besser Aus?', January 1992. 61. Dokumente des Bündnis kritischer Gewerkschafter/innen Ost West (BKG) 1990 bis 1997.
- 'Maiaufruf Des Bündnisses Kritischer Gewerkschafter/Innen Ost West', May 1991. 54.

  Dokumente des Bündnis kritischer Gewerkschafter/innen Ost West (BKG) 1990 bis 1997.

## Landesarchiv Sachsen-Anhalt

- 'Plenarprotokoll / Landtag von Sachsen-Anhalt. Wahlperiode 1 (1990/1994), Tagung 8', 31 January 1991. Sachsen-Anhalt Archiv.
- 'Plenarprotokoll / Landtag von Sachsen-Anhalt. Wahlperiode 1 (1990/1994), Tagung 20', 11 July 1991. Sachsen-Anhalt Archiv.
- 'Plenarprotokoll / Landtag von Sachsen-Anhalt. Wahlperiode 1 (1990/1994), Tagung 36', 17 September 1992. Sachsen-Anhalt Archiv.
- 'Plenarprotokoll / Landtag von Sachsen-Anhalt. Wahlperiode 1 (1990/1994), Tagung 46', 1 April 1993. Sachsen-Anhalt Archiv.
- 'Plenarprotokoll / Landtag von Sachsen-Anhalt. Wahlperiode 1 (1990/1994), Tagung 59', 2 March 1994. Sachsen-Anhalt Archiv.

### Rosa-Luxemburg-Stiftung

Schicksal Treuhand - Treuhand-Schicksale: Begleitbuch zur gleichnamigen Ausstellung, 2019.

### Serial Publications

',.... Wie Das Geschäft Damals Lief". *SPIEGEL*, 20 December 1999. https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-15275022.html.

- 'Abscheid Eines Buhmanns'. *SPIEGEL*, 19 December 1994. https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-13693689.html.
- 'AfD nennt Treuhand die "Wurzel allen Übels" in Ostdeutschland'. *MAZ Märkische Allgemeine*, 1 May 2019. <a href="https://www.maz-online.de/Nachrichten/Politik/AfD-nennt-Treuhand-die-Wurzel-allen-Uebels-in-Ostdeutschland">https://www.maz-online.de/Nachrichten/Politik/AfD-nennt-Treuhand-die-Wurzel-allen-Uebels-in-Ostdeutschland</a>.
- Deutschlandfunk. 'AfD und die Linke Wahlkampf mit der Treuhand'. Accessed 13 December 2020. <a href="https://www.deutschlandfunk.de/afd-und-die-linke-wahlkampf-mit-der-treuhand.1773.de.html?dram:article\_id=452528">https://www.deutschlandfunk.de/afd-und-die-linke-wahlkampf-mit-der-treuhand.1773.de.html?dram:article\_id=452528</a>.
- Bennhold, Katrin. 'German Elections Reveal, and Deepen, a New East-West Divide'. *The New York Times*, 31 August 2019, sec. World. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2019/08/31/world/europe/east-germany-afd-elections-saxony-brandenburg-merkel.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2019/08/31/world/europe/east-germany-afd-elections-saxony-brandenburg-merkel.html</a>.
- 'Betriebsbesetzung auch in Sachsen'. Die Tageszeitung: taz, 5 March 1992, sec. taz.
- Bidder, Benjamin. "Das war ein deutscher Brexit-Moment" D'. *SPIEGEL*, 1 October 2019. https://www.spiegel.de/wirtschaft/marcus-boeick-ueber-die-treuhand-das-war-ein-deutscher-brexit-moment-a-71e6b1a4-e02a-4242-827a-5cea05eb0dc1.
- Brandau, Bastian. 'Treuhand Für Griechenland Blühende Landschaften Am Mittelmeer?' *Deutschlandfunk*, 16 July 2015. <a href="https://www.deutschlandfunk.de/treuhand-fuer-griechenland-bluehende-landschaften-am.862.de.html?dram:article\_id=325720">https://www.deutschlandfunk.de/treuhand-fuer-griechenland-bluehende-landschaften-am.862.de.html?dram:article\_id=325720</a>.
- 'Chaos Und Ein Böses Erbe'. *SPIEGEL*, 12 July 1993. <a href="https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-13690693.html">https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-13690693.html</a>.
- Colitt, Leslie. 'Berlin Attacks Treuhand over Sale of Factory'. *Financial Times*, 25 March 1992. Gale Primary Sources.
- ——. 'Fraud Probe May Embarrass the Treuhand'. *Financial Times*, 1 November 1991. Gale Primary Sources.
- Colitt, Leslie, and David Goodhart. 'Big Demonstration in Leipzig Alarms Treuhand Officials'. *Financial Times*, 20 March 1991. Gale Primary Sources.
- 'Contribution to 30 Years of "German Unity" General Syndicate Magdeburg'. Accessed 16 January 2021. <a href="https://magdeburg.fau.org/2020/10/04/30-jahren-deutsche-einheit/">https://magdeburg.fau.org/2020/10/04/30-jahren-deutsche-einheit/</a>.
- Cowell, Alan. 'Greek Plan Stirs Memories in Germany'. *The New York Times*, 24 July 2015, sec. World. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2015/07/24/world/europe/greek-plan-stirs-memories-in-germany.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2015/07/24/world/europe/greek-plan-stirs-memories-in-germany.html</a>.
- Dambeck, Holger. 'In Leipzig Gefeiert, in Halle Beeiert'. SPIEGEL, 19 June 2017.
- 'Das Leuna-Labyrinth'. *SPIEGEL*, 27 December 1999. <a href="https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-15317045.html">https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-15317045.html</a>.
- Dempsey, Judy. 'Dow to Invest in East Germany'. *Financial Times*. 19 October 1994, 32,501 edition.
- ——. 'Elf and Treuhand Agree Refinery Deal'. *Financial Times*. 26 March 1994, 32,327 edition.
- 'Der Frust der Ostdeutschen Nachwende-Trauma ist längst nicht verdaut'. *Schweizer Radio und Fernsehen (SRF)*, 6 December 2017, sec. News. <a href="https://www.srf.ch/news/international/der-frust-der-ostdeutschen-nachwende-trauma-ist-laengst-nicht-verdaut">https://www.srf.ch/news/international/der-frust-der-ostdeutschen-nachwende-trauma-ist-laengst-nicht-verdaut</a>.
- deutschland, Redaktion neues. 'Arbeitnehmer erinnern die Treuhand an Zusagen'. *Neues Deutschland*. 6 July 1991. <a href="https://www.neues-deutschland.de/artikel/314316.arbeitnehmer-erinnern-die-treuhand-an-zusagen.html">https://www.neues-deutschland.de/artikel/314316.arbeitnehmer-erinnern-die-treuhand-an-zusagen.html</a>.
- 'East Germany Has Narrowed Economic Gap with West Germany since Fall of Communism, but Still Lags'. Pew Research Center. Accessed 3 February 2021.

  <a href="https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2019/11/06/east-germany-has-narrowed-economic-gap-with-west-germany-since-fall-of-communism-but-still-lags/">https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2019/11/06/east-germany-has-narrowed-economic-gap-with-west-germany-since-fall-of-communism-but-still-lags/</a>.

- 'East Germany: "It's All Gone" DER SPIEGEL 31/1993'. Accessed 5 January 2021. <a href="https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-13680985.html">https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-13680985.html</a>.
- Eisenhammer, John. 'Germans Pay a Price for Freedom Fire Sale'. *The Independent*, 8 January 1995.
- 'Entlarvter Eierwerfer steigt bei Sozialdemokraten aus'. *Die Tageszeitung: taz*, 18 May 1991, sec. taz.
- 'Fraud in East Costs Treuhand DM2bn'. The Times, 10 April 1992. Gale Primary Sources.
- Gedye, Robin. '40 Hunger Strikers Feed Bonn's Fears'. *The Daily Telegraph*, 23 July 1993. Gale Primary Sources.
- 'German Election: Why This Is a Turning Point'. *BBC News*, 25 September 2017, sec. Europe. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-41094785.
- 'Hammer Der Zerstörung'. *SPIEGEL*, 1993. <a href="https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-13691513.html">https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-13691513.html</a>.
- Höge, Helmut. 'normalzeit: HELMUT HÖGE über das politische Ei'. *Die Tageszeitung: taz*, 15 March 2005, sec. taz.
- Hume, Neil. 'Towards a Greek Treuhandanstalt', 26 May 2011. http://ftalphaville.ft.com/2011/05/26/578276/towards-a-greek-treuhandanstalt/.
- Ignatius, David, Joseph Fitchett, and International Herald Tribune. 'The Elf Payoff Scandal / Were Accusations Against Kohl a Smoke Screen?: Outmoded Refinery Became a Focus of Post-Communist Politics (Published 2000)'. *The New York Times*, 13 October 2000, sec. World. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2000/10/13/news/the-elf-payoff-scandal-were-accusations-against-kohl-a-smoke-screen.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2000/10/13/news/the-elf-payoff-scandal-were-accusations-against-kohl-a-smoke-screen.html</a>.
- Jaura, Ramesh. 'Germany-Economy: Crucial Privatization Agency Gets Mixed Reaction'. *Interpress Service*, 5 January 1995. LEXIS, World Library, Allwld File.
- 'Jusos fordern: Kein Ordnungsverfahren gegen den Eierwerfer (neues deutschland)'. *Neues Deutschland*, 17 May 1991. <a href="https://www.neues-deutschland.de/artikel/307031.jusos-fordern-kein-ordnungsverfahren-gegen-den-eierwerfer.html">https://www.neues-deutschland.de/artikel/307031.jusos-fordern-kein-ordnungsverfahren-gegen-den-eierwerfer.html</a>.
- Karlsch, Rainer. 'Die Leuna-Minol-Privatisierung: Skandalfall oder Erfolgsgeschichte? | bpb'. bpb.de. Accessed 3 November 2020. <a href="https://www.bpb.de/geschichte/zeitgeschichte/deutschlandarchiv/310467/die-leuna-minol-privatisierung-skandalfall-oder-erfolgsgeschichte">https://www.bpb.de/geschichte/zeitgeschichte/deutschlandarchiv/310467/die-leuna-minol-privatisierung-skandalfall-oder-erfolgsgeschichte</a>.
- Kinzer, Stephen. 'Facing Down Protests, Eastern Germany Goes Private (Published 1991)'. *The New York Times*, 3 November 1991, sec. Business.

  <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/1991/11/03/business/facing-down-protests-eastern-germany-goes-private.html">https://www.nytimes.com/1991/11/03/business/facing-down-protests-eastern-germany-goes-private.html</a>.
- ——. 'Five Years Later: Eastern Europe, Post Communism -- A Special Report.; A Wall of Resentment Now Divides Germany (Published 1994)'. *The New York Times*, 14 October 1994, sec. World. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/1994/10/14/world/five-years-later-eastern-europe-post-communism-special-report-wall-resentment.html">https://www.nytimes.com/1994/10/14/world/five-years-later-eastern-europe-post-communism-special-report-wall-resentment.html</a>.
- Kirschbaum, Eric. 'Germany Still Has an East-West Divide but Now It's about Attitudes toward Refugees'. *Los Angeles Times*, 17 September 2018, sec. World & Nation. <a href="https://www.latimes.com/world/la-fg-east-west-germany-refugees-20180917-story.html">https://www.latimes.com/world/la-fg-east-west-germany-refugees-20180917-story.html</a>.
- Krastev, Ivan. 'Opinion | Germany's Problem Is Europe's Problem'. *The New York Times*, 4 October 2017, sec. Opinion. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2017/10/04/opinion/germany-europe-east-west.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2017/10/04/opinion/germany-europe-east-west.html</a>.
- 'Kumpel kämpfen weiter'. Die Tageszeitung: taz, 24 July 1993, sec. taz.
- Laabs, Dirk. 'Why Is Germany so Tough on Greece? Look Back 25 Years'. *The Guardian*, 17 July 2015, sec. Opinion. <a href="http://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2015/jul/17/germany-greece-wolfgang-schauble-bailout">http://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2015/jul/17/germany-greece-wolfgang-schauble-bailout</a>.

- Lenz, Suzanne, and Max Ohlert. '"Ich will nicht gesamtdeutsch denken"'. *Berliner Zeitung*. Accessed 19 January 2021. <a href="https://www.berliner-zeitung.de/politik-gesellschaft/ich-will-nicht-gesamtdeutsch-denken-li.1016">https://www.berliner-zeitung.de/politik-gesellschaft/ich-will-nicht-gesamtdeutsch-denken-li.1016</a>.
- 'LEUNA-AFFÄRE: Hilfe Aus Liechtenstein -'. *SPIEGEL*, 2003. <a href="https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-26024491.html">https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-26024491.html</a>.
- 'Leuna-Verkauf: Wurden Treuhand-Mitarbeiter Bestochen?', 19 December 1999. <a href="https://www.spiegel.de/politik/deutschland/leuna-verkauf-wurden-treuhand-mitarbeiter-bestochen-a-57137.html">https://www.spiegel.de/politik/deutschland/leuna-verkauf-wurden-treuhand-mitarbeiter-bestochen-a-57137.html</a>.
- Maier, Anja. 'Lehren aus den Ost-Landtagswahlen: This Land Is Your Land'. *Die Tageszeitung:* taz, 2 September 2019, sec. Politik. <a href="https://taz.de/!5619643/">https://taz.de/!5619643/</a>.
- Millner, Carolin. *Tot Der Treuhand*. Theatre. Accessed 3 February 2021. <a href="https://www.theatermagdeburg.de/spielplan/schauspiel/sz-20202021/premieren-2021/tod-der-treuhand/">https://www.theatermagdeburg.de/spielplan/schauspiel/sz-20202021/premieren-2021/tod-der-treuhand/</a>.
- 'Mischung Aus Marx Und Mafia'. *SPIEGEL*, 9 September 1991. https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-13491376.html.
- Morris, Loveday, and Luisa Beck. '30 Years after the Fall of the Berlin Wall, Children of a United Germany Remain Divided'. *Washington Post*. Accessed 14 December 2020. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/europe/30-years-after-the-fall-of-the-berlin-wall-children-of-a-united-germany-remain-divided/2019/11/07/08840a18-ff89-11e9-8341-cc3dce52e7de story.html">https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/europe/30-years-after-the-fall-of-the-berlin-wall-children-of-a-united-germany-remain-divided/2019/11/07/08840a18-ff89-11e9-8341-cc3dce52e7de story.html</a>.
- Neubauer, Ralf. 'Treuhandanstalt: Das unzähmbare Ungeheuer'. *Die Zeit.* 6 November 2014, sec. Wirtschaft. <a href="https://www.zeit.de/wirtschaft/2014-10/treuhandanstalt-privatisierung-ostdeutsche-wirtschaft">https://www.zeit.de/wirtschaft/2014-10/treuhandanstalt-privatisierung-ostdeutsche-wirtschaft</a>.
- 'Ostdeutschland: "Es Ist Alles Weg"'. SPIEGEL, 1993. <a href="https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-13680985.html">https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-13680985.html</a>.
- 'Political Sleaze Stains Franco-German Axis'. *Financial Times*, 27 January 2000. Gale Primary Sources.
- radix, rene. 'Hinter dem Chaos steckt Methode'. *Die Tageszeitung: taz*, 25 March 1991, sec. taz. Rubach, Philipp. 'Peace, Joy, Unity?' Rosa-Luxemburg Stiftung, 2 October 2020.

  <a href="https://www.rosalux.de/en/news/id/43142/peace-joy-unity?cHash=ab47c4d8eec91fadd936aa26523da14b">https://www.rosalux.de/en/news/id/43142/peace-joy-unity?cHash=ab47c4d8eec91fadd936aa26523da14b</a>.
- 'Selling German Cast-Offs'. Times. 25 November 1991. The Times Digital Archive.
- 'Schiffbauer und Metaller gehen auf die Straße'. *Die Tageszeitung: taz*, 21 February 1991, sec. taz.
- Schwenn, Kerstin. 'Das Unmögliche Wagnis'. Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, 13 December 1993. FAZ Archive.
- Staff, Reuters. 'Greece Needs Privatization Body: Eurogroup's Juncker'. *Reuters*, 21 May 2011. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-eurozone-greece-juncker-idUSTRE74K22Y20110521.
- 'Stichtag 10. Mai 1991: Eierwürfe auf Helmut Kohl in Halle'. *WDR*, 10 May 2016. https://www1.wdr.de/stichtag/eierwuerfe-auf-helmut-kohl-100.html.
- 'Stolpe Kritisiert Treuhandanstalt'. Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, 27 December 1991.
- 'Treuhand: Frühere Chefin räumt Fehler bei Privatisierung von DDR-Betrieben ein DER SPIEGEL Politik'. *SPIEGEL*, 21 July 2019.

  <a href="https://www.spiegel.de/politik/deutschland/treuhand-fruehere-chefin-raeumt-fehler-bei-privatisierung-von-ddr-betrieben-ein-a-1278316.html">https://www.spiegel.de/politik/deutschland/treuhand-fruehere-chefin-raeumt-fehler-bei-privatisierung-von-ddr-betrieben-ein-a-1278316.html</a>.
- 'Treuhand muß Premnitz eine Chance geben'. *Neues Deutschland*, 11 December 1990. <a href="https://www.neues-deutschland.de/artikel/287925.treuhand-muss-premnitz-eine-chance-geben.html">https://www.neues-deutschland.de/artikel/287925.treuhand-muss-premnitz-eine-chance-geben.html</a>.
- 'Treuhand Officials Suspected of Fraud'. Financial Times, 12 April 1991. Gale Primary Sources.
- 'Treuhand: Täter Und Opfer'. *SPIEGEL*, 1993. <a href="https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-13679723.html">https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-13679723.html</a>.

- 'Treuhand: Viel Ungereimtes in Halle'. SPIEGEL, 16 August 1993. https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-13691438.html.
- 'Unternehmen: Bloße Taktik'. SPIEGEL. Accessed 20 October 2020. https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-13687097.html.
- Varoufakis, Yanis. 'Europe's Vindictive Plan for Greece'. Mint (blog), 21 July 2015. https://www.livemint.com/Opinion/HcdyEBBqEsVbDu9VLzlU6O/Yanis-Varoufakis--Europes-vindictive-plan-for-Greece.html.
- Wagenknecht, Sahra. 'Diese "Einigung" zerstört Europa'. Fraktion DIE LINKE. im Bundestag, 13 July 2015. https://www.linksfraktion.de/presse/pressemitteilungen/detail/diese-einigungzerstoert-europa/.
- 'Waigel Blockiert Ausschuß'. SPIEGEL, 3 January 1994. https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-13686904.html.
- Walsh, Mary Williams. 'Going Private--the Profit and the Pain'. Los Angeles Times, 10 January 1995. https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-1995-01-10-wr-18290-story.html.
- Wasserman, Andreas. 'Wie die Treuhand bis heute viele Ostdeutsche traumatisiert'. SPIEGEL. Accessed 20 October 2020. https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/privatisierung-der-ddr-wirtschaftfuehrte-zu-traumata-a-1180354.html.
- 'What Drives the Far-Right AfD's Success in Eastern Germany? | DW | 02.09.2019'. Deutsche Welle. Accessed 3 February 2021. https://www.dw.com/en/what-drives-the-far-right-afdssuccess-in-eastern-germany/a-50264353.
- Wiegrefe, Klaus. 'Helmut Kohl: Seine Lüge von den "blühenden Landschaften". SPIEGEL. Accessed 18 December 2020. https://www.spiegel.de/politik/deutschland/helmut-kohl-seineluege-von-den-bluehenden-landschaften-a-1209558.html.
- Willisch, Andreas. 'Über den Osten sprechen: Wege aus der Desaster-Rhetorik'. Die Tageszeitung: taz, 8 September 2019, sec. society. https://taz.de/!5621559/.
- 'Zehn Jahre Bis Zum Wohlstand?' SPIEGEL, 29 July 1991. https://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-13490328.html.

### **Articles**

- 'Entwicklung Der Arbeitslosenquote Für Deutschland, West- Und Ostdeutschland von 1991 Bis Heute'. Bundesagentur für Arbeit; Statistik, December 2007. Datenzentrum der Statistik.
- Goschler, Constantin, and Marcus Böick. 'Studie zur Wahrnehmung und Bewertung der Arbeit der Treuhandanstalt im Auftrag des Bundesministeriums für Wirtschaft und Energie'. Pdf, 2017. https://doi.org/10.13154/RUB.103.92.
- Holscher, Max. 'Studie: Jeder Zweite hat Vorbehalte gegenüber Asylsuchenden'. SPIEGEL, 25 April 2019. https://www.spiegel.de/politik/deutschland/friedrich-ebert-stiftung-jeder-zweitehat-ressentiments-gegen-asylsuchende-a-1264034.html.
- Köcher, Renate. 'Fremd Im Eigenen Haus. Die Teilung Ist Für Viele Ostdeutsche Präsenter Als Für Westdeutsche. Sie Haben Weniger Vertrauen in Den Staat Und Die Politischen Parteien.' FAZ-Zeitung, 23 January 2019. IFD-Allensbach Archiv. https://www.ifdallensbach.de/fileadmin/kurzberichte dokumentationen/FAZ Januar2019 Ost West.pdf.
- Stelzenmüller, Constanze. 'The AfD Wolf Is at the Door in East Germany'. Brookings (blog), 9 September 2019. https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2019/09/09/the-afdwolf-is-at-the-door-in-east-germany/.

### Other

- A Perfect Crime (TV Mini-Series 2020) IMDb. Accessed 3 February 2021. http://www.imdb.com/title/tt12939836/.
- Gohr, Andreas. 'Erklärung vom 4. April 1991'. Text. Rote Armee Fraktion Infopage, 1 January 1970. <a href="http://www.rafinfo.de/archiv/raf/raf-4-4-91.php">http://www.rafinfo.de/archiv/raf/raf-4-4-91.php</a>.
- 'Preis Der Zukunft'. POCHEN POCHEN Biennale 2020. Accessed 3 February 2021. <a href="https://www.pochen.eu/">https://www.pochen.eu/</a>.

### **Secondary Sources**

### Articles

- Abedi, Amir. 'We Are Not in Bonn Anymore: The Impact of German Unification on Party Systems at the Federal and Land Levels'. *German Politics* 26, no. 4 (2017): 457–79.
- Assmann, Jan. 'Communicative and Cultural Memory'. In *Cultural Memory Studies. An International and Interdisciplinary Handbook*, 109–18. New York: Springer, 2008.
- Barash, Jeffrey Andrew. 'Collective Memory'. *The Routledge Handbook of Philosophy of Memory*, 2017, 255–67.
- Becker, Gideon. 'Econometric Analysis of the Wealth Gap between East and West Germany'. University of Tübingen, Faculty of Economics and Social Sciences, Tübingen: Working Papers in Economics and Finance, 2015. <a href="http://nbn-resolving.de/urn:nbn:de:bsz:21-dspace-656979">http://nbn-resolving.de/urn:nbn:de:bsz:21-dspace-656979</a>.
- Böick, Marcus. 'In from the Socialist "Cold," but Burned by the Capitalist "Heat"? The Dynamics of Political Revolution and Economic Transformation in Eastern Germany after 1990'. *Sustainability: Science, Practice and Policy* 16, no. 1 (2020): 143–54.
- Boltho, Andrea, Wendy Carlin, and Pasquale Scaramozzino. 'Will East Germany Become a New Mezzogiorno?' *Journal of Comparative Economics* 24, no. 3 (1997): 241–64.
- Buchholz, Christine. 'Germany Redivided'. New Left Review, no. 116 (2019): 101-17.
- Cassell, Mark Kendrick. 'Public Agencies in a Private World: A Comparison of the Federal Republic of Germany's Treuhandanstalt and the United States Resolution Trust Corporation'. Ph.D., The University of Wisconsin Madison, 1998.

  <a href="http://search.proquest.com/pqdtglobal/docview/304457184/abstract/9A6C9EC24B8D45AFP">http://search.proquest.com/pqdtglobal/docview/304457184/abstract/9A6C9EC24B8D45AFP</a>
  O/3.
- Chin, Seung-Kwon. 'Privatization of State Enterprises in Former State Socialist Countries in Eastern Europe: Privatization Modes and Ownership Transfer Patterns in Hungary, Poland, and the Czech and Slovak Republic'. Ph.D., Yale University, 1993.

  <a href="http://search.proquest.com/pqdtglobal/docview/304051237/abstract/9A6C9EC24B8D45AFP">http://search.proquest.com/pqdtglobal/docview/304051237/abstract/9A6C9EC24B8D45AFP</a>
  O/21.
- Czada, Roland. 'The THA in Its Environment of Politics and Interest Groups'. *Treuhandanstalt. Daring to do the Impossible. Berlin: Akademie Verlag*, 1996, 148–76.
- Dininio, Phyllis Arlene. 'The Uneven Road to Capitalism: Patterns of Industrial Assistance in the New German Lander'. Ph.D., Yale University, 1996.

  <a href="http://search.proquest.com/pqdtglobal/docview/304310473/abstract/9A6C9EC24B8D45AFPQ/4">http://search.proquest.com/pqdtglobal/docview/304310473/abstract/9A6C9EC24B8D45AFPQ/4</a>.

- Dostal, Jörg Michael. 'Germany's Post-Reunification Effort to Achieve National Reconciliation: Muddling Through, Routinization, and Policy Failure'. *International Journal of Korean Unification Studies* 28, no. 2 (2019): 1–35.
- 'East Germany Has Narrowed Economic Gap with West Germany since Fall of Communism, but Still Lags'. Pew Research Center. Accessed 3 February 2021.

  <a href="https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2019/11/06/east-germany-has-narrowed-economic-gap-with-west-germany-since-fall-of-communism-but-still-lags/">https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2019/11/06/east-germany-has-narrowed-economic-gap-with-west-germany-since-fall-of-communism-but-still-lags/</a>.
- Eckey, Hans-Friedrich, Reinhold Kosfeld, and Matthias Türck. 'Regionale Produktionsfunktionen Mit Spillover-Effekten Für Deutschland'. Volkswirtschaftliche Diskussionsbeiträge, 2004.
- Ekiert, Grzegorz, and Jan Kubik. 'Contentious Politics in New Democracies: East Germany, Hungary, Poland, and Slovakia, 1989-93'. *World Politics*, 1998, 547–81.
- Frick, Joachim R., and Jan Goebel. 'Regional Income Stratification in Unified Germany Using a Gini Decomposition Approach'. *Regional Studies* 42, no. 4 (2008): 555–77.
- Funke, Michael, and Holger Strulik. 'Eastern Germany: Halfway in from the Cold or a New Northern Mezzogiorno?' *London Business School Center for Economic Forecasting*, 1996.
- Geiges, Lars. 'Wie Die AfD Im Kontext Der "Flüchtlingskrise "mobilisierte. Eine Empirisch-Qualitative Untersuchung Der "Herbstoffensive 2015 "'. *Zeitschrift Für Politikwissenschaft* 28, no. 1 (2018): 49–69.
- Gremmels, Hans. 'Treuhand Und Mittelbare Stellvertretung: Ist Die Mittelbare Stellvertretung Eine Treugutsbegründungsmöglichkeit?' G.H. Nolte, 1936.
- Hall, John B., and Udo Ludwig. 'Economic Convergence across German Regions in Light of Empirical Findings'. *Cambridge Journal of Economics* 30, no. 6 (2006): 941–53.
- Halsall, Robert. 'The Treuhand: A Look Back in Anger'. *Debatte: Journal of Contemporary Central and Eastern Europe* 3, no. 2 (1995): 85–102.
- Hellmann, Manfred W. 'The Lexicographic Exploitation of the Wendekorpus: Looking Back at the Themes and Discourses of the Wende with the Wende-Wörterbuch'. Edited by John Partridge. *Getting into German: Multidisciplinary Linguistic Approaches*, 2005, 15–42.
- Hennicke, Moritz, Moritz Lubczyk, and Lukas Mergele. 'Die Treuhandanstalt: Eine Empirische Bestandsaufnahme 30 Jahre Nach Der Deutschen Wiedervereinigung'. *Ifo Schnelldienst*, no. 9 (September 2020): 49–52.
- Howard, J. E. 'The Treuhandanstalt and Privatisation in the Former East Germany: Stakeholder Perspectives on the Process of Managed Change (BL)'. Ph.D., University of London, Royal Holloway and Bedford New College (United Kingdom), 1999. http://search.proquest.com/pqdtglobal/docview/301555581/9A6C9EC24B8D45AFPQ/1.
- Jurasek, Richard, and Rainer Brämer. 'The New Federal Republic of Germany as Trauma: German Unification from the Student Perspective'. *German Politics & Society*, no. 33 (1994): 85–104.
- Klemmer, Paul. 'Regional Aspects of the THA's Privatisation Work'. *Treuhandanstalt*, 1996, 404–38.
- Knabe, Frithjof H. 'Unemployment: Developments and Experiences'. *Between Hope and Fear: Everyday Life in Post-Unification East Germany: A Case Study of Leipzig*, Keele University Press, 1995, 71–86.
- Kohte, Wolfhard. 'Der Einfluß Der Treuhandanstalt Auf Die Gestaltung Der Arbeits- Und Sozialrechtlichen Verhältnisse'. Electronic resource. *Springer EBooks*, Beiträge zu den Berichten der Kommission für die Erforschung des sozialen und politischen Wandels in den neuen Bundesländern e.V. (KSPW) 6.5, 1997. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-322-93299-0">https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-322-93299-0</a>.
- Lewis, Alison. 'Unity Begins Together: Analyzing the Trauma of German Unification'. *New German Critique*, no. 64 (1995): 135–59. <a href="https://doi.org/10.2307/488467">https://doi.org/10.2307/488467</a>.

- Maclean, Mairi, Jutta Howard, and Graham Hollinshead. 'Corporate Governance and the Former East Germany: The Role of the Treuhandanstalt in Moulding the New German Economy'. *Journal of East European Management Studies* 8, no. 3 (2003): 293–318.
- Olick, Jeffrey K. 'Collective Memory: The Two Cultures'. *Sociological Theory* 17, no. 3 (1999): 333–48.
- Oschmann, Arndt, and Jörg Raab. 'Das Institutionelle Erbe Des "Treuhand-Regimes "in Ostdeutschland: Zentralisierung Oder Auflösung in Der Bundesstaatlichen Normalverfassung?' *Politische Vierteljahresschrift* 43, no. 3 (2002): 445–77.
- Rauschnabel, Markus. 'Sanierungsstrategien Der Treuhandanstalt: Das Modell Der Management KG'. Electronic resource. *Springer EBooks*, 1996. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-322-93385-0">https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-322-93385-0</a>.
- Schäuble, Wolfgang. 'Why Austerity Is Only Cure for the Eurozone'. *Financial Times* 5, no. 09 (2011): 2011.
- Schumacher, Adolf. 'Treuhand Und Reichgericht'. Scharmitzel, 1931.
- Schweiger, Christian. 'Deutschland Einig Vaterland?: East-West Cleavages in Germany Thirty Years After Reunification'. *German Politics and Society* 37, no. 3 (2019): 18–31.
- Sehn, P. 'The Privatization of Former Nationally-Owned Eastern German Enterprises by the Treuhandanstalt.' M.Sc., Heriot-Watt University (United Kingdom), 1991. http://search.proquest.com/pqdtglobal/docview/301456380/9A6C9EC24B8D45AFPQ/2.
- Spangenberg, Sabine. 'The Institutionalised Transformation of the East German Economy: A System-Theoretical Approach'. Ph.D., Lancaster University (United Kingdom), 1997. <a href="http://search.proquest.com/pqdtglobal/docview/301498319/9A6C9EC24B8D45AFPQ/10">http://search.proquest.com/pqdtglobal/docview/301498319/9A6C9EC24B8D45AFPQ/10</a>.
- Stack, Heather M. 'The Colonization of East Germany: A Comparative Analysis of German Privatization'. *Duke LJ* 46 (1996): 1211.
- Töndury, J. Friedrich Paravicin. 'Die Treuhand in Rechtsvergleichender Darstellung', 1912.
- Vat, Dan van der. 'Freedom Was Never Like This'. A Winter's [Ourney in East Germany. London: Hodder and Stoughton, 1991.
- Weidenfeld, Werner, Felix Philipp Lutz, and Felix Phillip Lutz. 'The Divided Nation: Historical Consciousness in Post-Unification Germany'. *German Politics & Society*, no. 33 (1994): 117–45.
- Weisskircher, Manès. 'The Strength of Far-Right AfD in Eastern Germany: The East-West Divide and the Multiple Causes behind "Populism". *The Political Quarterly* 91, no. 3 (2020): 614–22.
- Wieler, Robert F. 'German Unification and the European Balance of Power'. M.S., Troy University, 1994.
  - $\frac{http://search.proquest.com/pqdtglobal/docview/1847946849/citation/9A6C9EC24B8D45AFP}{Q/7}.$

### **Books**

- Assmann, Jan. 'Communicative and Cultural Memory'. In *Cultural Memory Studies. An International and Interdisciplinary Handbook*, 109–18. New York: Springer, 2008.
- Behling, Klaus. *Die Treuhand: Wie Eine Behörde Ein Ganzes Land Abschaffte*. Berlin: Edition Berolina, 2015.
- Blau, Harald, Herbert Hofmann, Wolfgang Meyerle, Sonja Munz, and Kurt Vogler-Ludwig. *Labour Market Studies: Germany*, 1997.
- Böick, Marcus. *Die Treuhand : Idee Praxis Erfahrung, 1990-1994*. Göttingen: Wallstein Verlag, 2018.
- ——. Die Treuhandanstalt: 1990-1994. Landeszentrale für politische Bildung Thüringen, 2015.

- Breuel, Birgit, ed. *Treuhand Intern: Tagebuch*. Originalausg., 2. Aufl. Frankfurt/M: Ullstein, 1993.
- Brücker, Herbert. *Privatization in Eastern Germany: A Neo-Institutional Analysis*. 1st Edition. London; Portland, OR: Routledge, 1997.
- Brunner, Detlev, Michaela Kuhnhenne, and Hartmut Simon. Gewerkschaften Im Deutschen Einheitsprozess: Möglichkeiten Und Grenzen in Zeiten Der Transformation. transcript Verlag, 2017.
- Cassell, Mark. *How Governments Privatize : The Politics of Divestment in the United States and Germany.* Washington, D.C. :, c2002. <a href="http://hdl.handle.net/2027/mdp.49015003471266">http://hdl.handle.net/2027/mdp.49015003471266</a>.
- Coing, Helmut. Die Treuhand Kraft Privaten Rechtsgeschäfts. München: Beck, 1973.
- Czada, Roland. 'Das Erbe Der Treuhandanstalt'. In *Einheit-Eigentum-Effizienz*, 125–46. Springer, 2012.
- Dininio, Phyllis. *The Political Economy of East German Privatization*. Westport, Conn: Praeger, 1999.
- Dümcke, Wolfgang, and Fritz Villmar. Kolonialisierung der DDR: Kritische Analysen und Alternativen des Einigungsprozesses. 3. Aufl edition. Münster: Agenda, 1996.
- Fischer, Wolfram, Herbert Hax, and Hans K. Schneider. *Treuhandanstalt: Daring to Do the Impossible/ Edited by Wolfram Fischer, Herbert Hax and Hans Karl Schneider* ... Berlin; Akademie Verlag: New York: VCH Publishers, 1996.
- ———, eds. *Treuhandanstalt: Das Unmögliche Wagen: Forschungsberichte*. Berlin: Akademie Verlag, 1993.
- Flassbeck, Heiner, and Köstas Lapabitsas. *The Systemic Crisis of the Euro-True Causes and Effective Therapies*. Rosa-Luxemburg-Stiftung Berlin, 2013.
- Freese, Christopher. Die Privatisierungstätigkeit Der Treuhandanstalt: Strategien Und Verfahren Der Privatisierung in Der Systemtransformation. Frankfurt [am Main]; New York: Campus, 1995.
- Grosser, Dietmar, Hanno Müller, and Paul-Josef Raue, eds. *Treuhand in Thüringen: wie Thüringen nach der Wende ausverkauft wurde.* 1. Aufl. Thüringen-Bibliothek 9. Essen: Klartext-Verl. 2013.
- Guislain, Pierre. The Privatization Challenge: A Strategic, Legal, and Institutional Analysis of International Experience. World Bank Publications, 1997.
- Halbwachs, Maurice. *On Collective Memory*. Translated by Lewis A. Coser. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1992.
- Hensel, Jana, and Wolfgang Engler. Wer Wir Sind: Die Erfahrung, Ostdeutsch Zu Sein. Aufbau Digital, 2018.
- Howard, Jutta E. *The Treuhandanstalt and Privatisation in the Former East Germany : Stakeholder Perspectives.* Aldershot: Ashgate, c2001.
- Jarausch, Konrad Hugo. Die Unverhoffte Einheit. Vol. 877. Suhrkamp, 1995.
- Jones, Alun. *The New Germany: A Human Geography*. 1st edition. Chichester, England; New York: \*Belhaven Press, 1995.
- Köhler, Otto. *Die große Enteignung: Wie die Treuhand eine Volkswirtschaft liquidierte*. 1st edition. Berlin: Das Neue Berlin, 2011.
- Kolmer, Christian. Die Treuhandanstalt: Eine Input-Output-Analyse Zu Theorien Der Nachrichtenauswahl. New York: InnoVatio, c2000.
- Konkurs-, Treuhand- Und Schiedsgerichtswesen. Köln: C. Heymanns Verlag, n.d.
- Köpping, Petra. Integriert doch erst mal uns!: Eine Streitschrift für den Osten. Ch. Links Verlag, 2018.
- Kötz, Hein. *Trust Und Treuhand: Eine Rechtsvergleichende Darstellung Des Anglo-Amerikanischen.* Jurisprudenz in Einzeldarstellungen, Bd. 9. Göttingen: Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht, 1963.

- Krätke, Stefan. City of Talents? Berlin's Regional Economy, Socio-Spatial Fabric and "Worst Practice" Urban Governance, n.d.
- Kratke, Stefan. *Medienstadt: Urbane Cluster und globale Zentren der Kulturproduktion*. VS Verlag für Sozialwissenschaften, 2002. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-663-01270-2">https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-663-01270-2</a>.
- Laabs, Dirk. *Der deutsche Goldrausch: Die wahre Geschichte der Treuhand*. Originalausgabe edition. Pantheon Verlag, 2012.
- Liedtke, Rüdiger [Hrsg ]. *Die Treuhand und die zweite Enteignung der Ostdeutschen*. München: München, Ed. Spangenberg, 1993, 1993.
- Maaz, Hans Joachim. Der Gefühlsstau.: Ein Psychogramm Der DDR. Argon-Verlag, 1990.
- Michael, Konrad. Öffentliche Treuhand: Der Treuhänder Im Deutschen Verfassungs- Und Verwaltungsrecht Der Gegenwart. Arbeiten Zur Rechtssoziologie Und Rechtsgeschichte, Bd. 2. Karlsruhe: C. F. Müller, 1948.
- Oberender, Thomas. Empowerment Ost: Wie wir zusammen wachsen. 1st edition. Tropen, 2020. Paulus, Peer-Robin. Die Privatisierungsbeihilfen Der Treuhandanstalt: Eine Bewährungsprobe Für Das Deutsche Und Europäische Beihilfenaufsichtsrecht. New York: P. Lang, c1998.
- Pickel, Andreas. *The Grand Experiment: Debating Shock Therapy, Transition Theory, and the East German Experience*. Boulder, Colo.: Westview Press, 1997.
- Roesler, Jörg. War Das Vorgehen Der Treuhand Alternativlos?: Die Antwort Des Wirtschaftshistorikers. Berlin: Helle Panke e. V., 2019.
- Sarotte, Mary Elise. *The Collapse: The Accidental Opening of the Berlin Wall*. Illustrated edition. New York, NY: Basic Books, 2015.
- Schönian, Valerie. Ostbewusstsein: Warum Nachwendekinder für den Osten streiten und was das für die Deutsche Einheit bedeutet. Piper ebooks, 2020.
- Stober, Rolf. Zum Sanierungsauftrag Der Treuhandanstalt. Studien Zum Öffentlichen Wirtschaftsrecht, Bd. 28. Köln: Heymanns, 1993.
- Suhr, Heinz. *Der Treuhandskandal: Wie Ostdeutschland Geschlachtet Wurde*. Eichborn, 1991. Van Der Vat, Dan. *Freedom Was Never Like This*. Hodder & Stoughton Ltd, 1764.